Mukesh Kumar Sahu. THE ROLE OF RAL-INTERACTING PROTEIN OF 76 kDa (RLIP76) IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF OCULAR TISSUES. August 2013. Total number of pages – 114; 17 illustrations; 4 tables; 137 references.

Abstract: RalBP1/RLIP76 is a ubiquitously expressed protein, involved in the promotion and regulation of functions initiated by Ral and R-Ras small GTPases. Presence of multiple domains in its structure enables RLIP76 to be involved in a number of physiological processes such as endocytosis, exocytosis, mitochondrial fission, actin cytoskeleton remodeling, and transport of exogenous and endogenous toxicants. Previous studies in Dr. Awasthi's laboratory have established that RLIP76 provides protection to ocular tissues against oxidative stress by transporting the glutathione-conjugates (GSH-conjugates) of the toxic, electrophilic products of lipid peroxidation (e.g. 4-Hydroxynonenal) generated during oxidative stress. In particular it was demonstrated that by transporting the GSH-conjugates of 4-Hydroxynonenal (GS-HNE), RLIP76 protects ocular tissues against oxidative stress.

Rationale: It was reasoned that lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice due to their enhanced capability to detoxify 4-HNE would be more resistant to HNE-induced cataract formation. We engineered lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice (RLIP76 Tg) to delineate the role of RLIP76 as a protective mechanism in the lens.

Results: Surprisingly, lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice showed impairment in the development of lens and eye, and a phenotype with small eyes similar to that observed in microphthalmia. I report here for the first time a novel mouse model of human genetic disorder microphthalmia. In this dissertation, I report engineering of lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice, characterization of the associated phenotype, and the possible molecular mechanisms that lead to the impaired

development of lens and eye in these mice. Briefly, the lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice show remarkably small eyes with impaired lens development, disrupted cytoskeleton organization and aberrant fiber cells differentiation. The results of microarray analysis indicated that genes involved in pathways for G-Protein signaling, actin reorganization, endocytosis, and apoptosis are affected in these transgenic mice. The expression of transcription factors, Pax6, Hsf1, and Hsf4b known to be involved in lens development was down regulated in the lens of these Tg mice. The expression of heat shock proteins (HSPs), the downstream targets of Hsfs was differentially affected in the lens showing down regulated expression of Hsp27 and Hsp40, up-regulated expression of Hsp60, and no effect on the expression of Hsp70, and Hsp90. Our results show that the disruption in the organization of actin cytoskeleton of these Tg mice was associated with the inhibition of the activation of Cdc42 that is known to regulate the organization of actin cytoskeleton. Fiber cells differentiation is required for development, growth, and transparency of the lens. Our data suggest disrupted cytoskeleton organization in Tg mice is caused by aberrant differentiation of lens epithelial cells into lens fiber cells.

Conclusions and significance: Present studies show that lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice show phenotype similar to microphthalmia and these mice may provide useful animal model for elucidating the mechanisms of lens development, and etiology of microphthalmia.

THE ROLE OF RAL-INTERACTING PROTEIN OF 76 kDa (RLIP76) IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF OCULAR TISSUES

DISSERTATION

Presented to the Graduate Council of the

Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences

University of North Texas

Health Science Center at Fort Worth

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements

For the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

By

Mukesh Kumar Sahu, M.S.

Fort Worth, Texas

August 2013

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This dissertation would not have been possible without the guidance and the help of several individuals who in one way or another contributed and extended their valuable assistance in the preparation and completion of the project. First and foremost, my sincere gratitude goes to my mentor, Dr. Yogesh C. Awasthi, for his continuous support, guidance, patience and encouragement throughout the projects. His ability to select and approach compelling research problems and his hard work set an example for me. He has demonstrated nothing less than excellence as a mentor. Furthermore, I am grateful to my co-mentor, Dr. Sanjay Awasthi for guidance, support, motivating discussion and insightful comments in my work. My special thanks to Dr. Rajendra Sharma for his guidance and technical support.

I am also very fortunate to have been guided by such knowledgeable, helpful and approachable committee members as Dr. Porunelloor Mathew, Dr. Alakananda Basu, Dr. Rustin Reeves and Dr. Wolfram Siede. Thank you all for guidance, encouragement, and understanding throughout my graduate education. I am thankful to Dr. Maki Wakamiya from University of Texas Medical Branch (UTMB) at Galveston, TX for the engineering of lens Specific RLIP76 transgenic mice. I would also like to thank all my laboratory colleagues, especially Dr. Sushma Yadav and Dr. Pankaj Chaudhary for their support. I sincerely thank Dr. Steve Mifflin, Tom Cunningham and Dr. Thekkethil (Prashant) Nedungadi for help with Real-Time PCR. I am also grateful to the faculty and staff of the Department of Molecular Biology and Immunology at University of North Texas Health Science Center for their support and assistance throughout my graduate career.

I would like to thank my parents and family for being the greatest support and for encouragement in all my professional endeavors. I wish to express my gratitude to my friends

4

for their company and laugh. I want to especially thank Shashank and Navjot for their support. Finally, I would like to thank everyone else who I may not have mentioned here but have added to my graduate school experience. I would not have accomplished this journey without all of your support and encouragement.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	4
LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS	9
LIST OF TABLES	10

Page

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	11
CHAPTER	

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1	Ral binding protein 1 or Ral-interacting protein of 76 kDa (RLIP76) 1		
1.2	RLIP76 is a multifunctional protein	16	
1.3	Functions of RLIP76 discovered in our laboratory	18	
1.4	Role of RLIP76 in endocytosis and related signaling	19	
1.5	Role of RLIP76 in development2		
1.6	5 Eye Morphology and Functions 2		
1.7	Development of Eye and Lens	26	
1.8	Anophthalmia and/or Microphthalmia	29	
1.9	Transcription factor Paired box gene 6 (Pax6) and eye development	30	
	1.9.1 Pattern of Pax6 expression in ocular	30	
	1.9.2 Regulation of Pax6 expression	31	
1.10	Heat shock transcription family (HSF)	31	
	1.10.1 Functions of Hsfs as regulator of development	32	

1.10.2 Regulation of HSFs	33
1.11 Actin cytoskeleton plays a role in the development of lens	33
1.11.1 Regulation of actin cytoskeleton organization	34
1.12 Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in lens tissue	36
1.13 Oxidative stress and defense mechanisms in lens	37
1.14 Role of RLIP76 in protection against oxidative stress in ocular tissues	38
1.15 Rationale for engineering lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice	39
1.16 pecific Aims of the Dissertation	39

2	MATERILA	S AND METHODS	41
	2.1	Materials	41
	2.2	Generation of RLIP76 Transgenic (Tg) Mice	41
	2.3	Southern Hybridization	42
	2.4	RLIP76 Transgenic Mice Genotyping	42
	2.5	Cell Culture and treatment with oxidants	43
	2.6	Western bloting	43
	2.7	Hematoxylin & Eosin Staining and Immunofluorescence	44
	2.8	Microarray studies and data analysis	45
	2.9	Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction (RT-PCR)	45
	2.10	Cdc42 activation assay	46

3 RESULTS

3.1 Specific Aim 1: Generation of lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice and characterization of phenotype. 47

3.2. Specific Aim 2: Effect of RLIP76 over expression on gene expression and expression of transcription factors involved in lens development.	n profile 70
3.3 Specific Aim 3: Effect of RLIP76 over expression on actin cytoskelete organization and epithelial cells differentiation.	on 83
DISCUSSION	94
CONCLUSIONS	102
FUTURE DIRECTIONS	104
REFERENCES	106

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Figure 1.	Primary structure of mouse RalBP1
Figure 2.	RLIP76 domains organization
Figure 3.	RLIP76 functions
Figure 4.	Eye anatomy
Figure 5.	Development of Lens
Figure 6.	RLIP76 expression is induced in HLE-B3 cells subjected to oxidative stress
Figure 7.	Generation of lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice
Figure 8.	RLIP76 Tg mice possess eyes smaller in size and weight
Figure 9.	Identification of transgenic mice by genotyping
Figure 10.	Lens specific over expression of RLIP76 in Tg mice
Figure 11.	Eye tissue organization is disrupted in lensRLIP76Tg mice
Figure 12.	Similar expression of crystallins in Tg and WT mice
Figure 13.	Determination of antioxidant enzymes expression in transgenic mice
Figure 14.	Immunofluorescence and western blot studies for expression of RLIP76 and Pax6 in lens
Figure 15.	Suppression in Hsf1, Hsf4b, and alterations in Hsps expression in transgenic mice
Figure 16.	Effect of RLIP76 over expression in lens on actin cytoskeleton organization, regulatory genes SKAP2 and NCK2 expression and activation of Cdc42
Figure 17.	Effects of RLIP76 overexpression on the expression of epithelial- mesenchymal transition (EMT) markers

TABLES

Table I.	Representative eyes weight of wild type and RLIP76 transgenic mice.
Table II.	Primers used for genotyping
Table III.	Induced or suppressed genes in RLIP76 (RalBP1) Tg lens distributed into biological categories

Table IV. Primers used for the RT-PCR

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

AA	Amino acid
A/M	Anophthalmia and/or Microphthalmia
ASC	Anterior subcapsular cataract
AP2	Adaptor protein 2
ATP	Adenosine-5'-triphosphate
BCOR	BCL-6 co repressor
BMP4	Bone morphogenetic protein 4
BMP7	Bone morphogenetic protein 7
Cdc2	Cell division control protein 2 homolog
Cdc42	Cell division control protein 42 homolog
CDE	Clathrin-dependent endocytosis
cDNA	Complementary Deoxyribonucleic acid
CDNB	1-chloro-2, 4-dinitrobenzene
DAVID 6.7	Database for Annotation, Visualization and
	Integrated Discovery 6.7
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DNP-SG ATPase	Dinitrophenyl S-glutathione ATPase
DTNB	5, 5-dithio-bis 2-nitrobenzoic acid
ECL	Enhanced chemiluminescence
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid

EGF	Epidermal growth factor
EMT	Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
FOXE3	Forkhead box protein E3
GAP	GTPase activating Protein
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GDF6	Growth differentiation factor 6
GDI	GDP dissociation inhibitor
GDP	Guanosine diphosphate
GEF	Guanine nucleotide exchange factor
GGTase	Geranyl-geranyl transferases
G protein	Guanosine nucleotide-binding proteins
GPx	Glutathione peroxidase
GSH	Glutathione
GSSG	Glutathione disulfide
GSTs	Glutathione S-transferases
GTP	Guanosine-5'-triphosphate
HCCS	Cytochrome c-type heme lyase
H&E	Hematoxylin and Eosin
4-HNE	4-Hydroxy-t2-nonenal
HSE	Heat shock element
Hsf1	Heat shock transcription factor 1
Hsf2	Heat shock transcription factor 2

Hsf4b	Heat shock transcription factor protein 4b
Hsps	Heat shock proteins
HLE-B3	Human lens epithelial cells-B3
kDa	kilo-Dalton
LPO	lipid peroxidation
MDA	malondialdehyde
MITF	Microphthalmia-associated transcription factor
MSA	Methanesulfonic acid
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NCK2	Non-catalytic region of tyrosine kinase adaptor protein 2
OTX2	Orthodenticle homeobox 2
РАК	p21-Activated kinase
PAX6	Paired box gene 6
PBD	p21-binding domain
РСО	posterior capsular opacification
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDK1	Cyclin-dependent kinase 1
PI3 kinase	Phosphatidylinositide 3-kinases
PMSF	Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
POB1	Partner of RalBP1
Ral-GDS	Ral guanine nucleotide dissociation stimulator
RalBP1	Ral-binding protein 1
RIP1	Ral-interacting protein 1 (RIP1)

RIPA buffer	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer
RLIP76	Ral-interacting protein of 76 kDa
RLIP76 Tg Mice	RLIP76 transgenic mice
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RPE	Retinal Pigment Epithelium
RTKs	Receptor tyrosine kinases
RT-PCR	Real time polymerase chain reaction
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SHH	Sonic hedgehog
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
SKAP2	Src kinase-associated phosphoprotein 2
SOD	Superoxide dismutase
SOX2	SRY (sex determining region Y)-box 2
TBS	Tris-buffered saline
TE buffer	Tris-EDTA buffer
TGFβ	Transformation growth factor β
VSX2	Visual system homeobox 2
UV	Ultraviolet
WT	Wild type

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

1.1 Ral binding protein 1 (RalBP1) or Ral-interacting protein of 76 kDa (RLIP76)

Ral binding protein 1 (RalBP1), molecular weight 76 kDa, is an effector protein for two Ras family GTPases; Ral and Rho/Rac [1, 2]. It is known by different names in various species, for example, it has been referred in mouse as the Ral-interacting protein 1 (RIP1) [2], in rat as Ral binding protein 1 (RalBP1) [3] and in humans as Ral-interacting protein of 76 KDa (RLIP76) [1, 4]. While these names of RLIP76 may be interchangeably used in this dissertation, for the sake of consistency the majority of times I have used the name RLIP76. RLIP76 is ubiquitously expressed in most tissues including, lung, heart, brain, kidney, testis, liver, spleen, skeletal muscle and eyes [5, 6]. At the subcellular level, it is localized in the cytoplasm, plasma membrane, nucleus and intracellular vesicles [6]. The primary structure of RLIP76 protein can be divided into four distinct domains (Figure 1 & 2). The N-terminal domain spanning the amino acid residues 1-210 (aa 1-210) interacts with the adaptor protein 2 (AP2) that is involved in endocytosis, the internal domain (aa 210-357) has GTPase Activating Protein (GAP) activity for Rac/CDC42 GTPase, the region (aa 402-498) contains the Ral binding domain, and the C-terminal domain (aa 500-647) which regulates interactions of RLIP76 with partner of RalBP1 (POB1), Cdc2 (CDK1), and HSF-1[1, 7, 8]. Interestingly, a cell cycle protein cytocentrin, involved in the regulation of diplosome separation and assembly of mitotic spindle, shares 98.4% amino acids sequence identity with rat RalBP1. Cytocentrin is a splice variant of RalBP1 that has additional 46 amino acids at C-terminal. Cytocentrin shows cell cycle dependent distribution; in interphase it diffuses in cytosol and is localized in centrosome in early prophase where it regulates centrosome functions in mitosis [9]. The necessity of the additional 46 aa for

'cytocentrin' activity has been debated. RLIP76 also itself relocate itself from cytosol to membrane under different conditions including heat-shock, oxidative-stress and in a cdc2 (CDK-1) regulated manner during mitosis.

1.2 RLIP76 is a multifunctional protein

Since its discovery, RLIP76 has been shown to be involved in a number of physiological processes including, clathrin-dependent endocytosis [10], exocytosis [11], cell migration [12], mitochondrial fission [13], cytoskeletal organizations [14], developmental pathways [15], and ATP-dependent transport of endogenous and exogenous toxicants outside the cell [7, 16-18]. At the molecular level, RLIP76 is known to mediate and regulate the functions of two small GTPases, Ral and Rho/Rac (Figure 3). The initiation of the signaling cascade is believed to start with the binding of the growth factor to receptor leading to the activation of Ras. Active Ras then binds to and activates Ral-GDS, which in turn activates Ral GTPase via stimulating the exchange of GDP with GTP. Therefore, Ral is a downstream component of Ras signaling cascade [19, 20]. Ral can also be activated through calcium and calmodulin through a pathway independent of Ras [21]. RLIP76 binds to the effector domain of Ral and regulates its downstream functions [1]. Rho subfamily of G proteins is involved in regulations of many cellular processes such as mitogenesis, apoptosis, and response to xenobiotics, membrane trafficking, and cytoskeleton reorganization [22, 23]. It has been suggested that RLIP76 is also involved in some of these functions via regulating GTPase activity of Rho GTPase through its GAP domain and that Ral can regulate Rho GTPase functions through RLIP76, which is a connecting link between these two GTPases [2].

Figure 1: Primary structure of mouse RalBP1. RalBP1 has 648 amino acids in its primary

structure. An amino acid sequence presented here is in FASTA format.

>gi|49903314|gb|AAH76636.1| Ralbp1 protein [Mus musculus] MTECFLPPSSSPSEHRRAEHGSGLTRTPSSEEISPTKFPGLYRTGEPSPPHDVLHEPPDTVS DDDKDHGKKKGKFKKKEKRTEGYAAFQEDSSGDEAESPSKVKRSKGIHVFKKPSFSKK KEKDFKIKEKPKEEKHKEEKHKEEKHKEKKSKDLTAADVVKQWKEKKKKKKPIQEPEV PQMDAPSVKPIFGVPLVDAVERTMMYDGVRLPAVFRECVDYMEKHGMKCEGVYRVS GIKSKVDELKAAYDREESPNLEEYEPNTVASLLKQYLRDLPENLLTKELMPRFEEACGK TTEMEKVQEFQRLLRELPECNHLLLSWLIVHLDHVIAKELETKMNIQNISIVLSPTVQISN RVLYVLFTHVQELFGTVVLKQVTRPLRWSNMATMPTLPETQAGIKEEIRRQEFLLNCLH RDLQGGIKDLSKEERLWEVQRILTALKRKLREAKRQECETKIAQEIASLSKEDVSKEEMN ENEEVINILLAQENEILTEQEELLAMEQFLRRQIASEKEEIDRLRAEIAEIQSRQQHGRSET EEYSSDSESESEDEEELQLILEDLQRQNEELEIKNNHLNQAVHEEREAIIELRVQLRLLQM QRAKSEQQPQEEEEPERRGGIGPPPCDGVLEVRVAKEQAKASPSKDRKETPI.

Figure 2: RLIP76 domains organization



Legend: RLIP76 has an AP2-binding domain (aa 1-210) at the N-terminus and POB1-binding domain (aa 500-647) at the C-terminus, both domains interact with the proteins that are involved in endocytosis of receptor tyrosine kinase (RTKs). The Rho GAP domain (aa 210-357) has GTPase Activating Protein (GAP) activity towards Rac/CDC42 GTPase, and the Ral-binding domain (aa 390-445) is involved in interaction with Ral GTPase. C-terminus domain also interacts with Cdc2 (CDK1) and Hsf-1.

1.3 Functions of RLIP76 discovered in our laboratory

Our laboratory was the first to show that besides its involvement in Ral and Rho/Rac mediated signaling, RLIP76 also functions as a transporter of glutathione (GSH)-conjugates of exogenous and endogenous electrophilic compounds, and provides protection against electrophilic xenobiotics and oxidant stress [16]. Studies in our laboratory had identified a protein in membrane of human cells, which catalyzed ATP hydrolysis in the presence of the GSH-conjugate of 1-chloro-2, 4dinitrobenzene (DNP-SG) and hence, this protein was designated as DNP-SG ATPase [24-26]. The molecular identity of DNP-SG ATPase remained elusive for over a decade as this protein was difficult to purify and the purified preparations of DNP-SG ATPase consistently showed multiple peptides of varying chain lengths during SDS PAGE [27, 28]. A 38 kDa band was, however prominent among the bands and polyclonal antibodies were raised in rabbits against this 38 kDa peptide. Immunoscreening of human bone marrow cDNA library using these raised antibodies lead to the cloning and identification of a protein [16, 27, 29] that was eventually shown to be identical to the previously reported protein RLIP76 [1, 2]. Bacterially expressed purified RLIP76 was then subsequently shown to catalyze the ATP-dependent transport of DNP-SG and other glutathione (GSH) conjugates in reconstituted proteoliposomes [16, 30].

Because of its function as ATP-dependent transporter of GSH-conjugates of endogenous and exogenous electrophiles, a protective role of RLIP76 against oxidative stress was proposed and subsequent studies in our laboratory showed that depletion of RLIP76 using siRNA or antisense oligonucleotides and inhibition of RLIP76 function using antibody enhanced the sensitivity of cells to electrophilic stress caused by chemotherapy or radiation [5, 31, 32]. It was demonstrated that the suppression of RLIP76 expression or its transport functions caused accumulation of GSH-conjugates within cells leading to apoptosis of cells [33]. RLIP76 was then shown to be over-expressed in

cancer cells and delivery of recombinant purified RLIP76 by liposome in cells or in animals was shown to cause resistance to cancer drugs such as doxorubicin, sunitinib and sorafenib due to RLIP76 mediated drug transport [5, 31, 32, 34]. In order to find a possible link of RLIP76 to microphthalmia phenotype of lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice reported in this dissertation, a brief discussion of various RLIP76 functions is presented in the following sections.

1.4 Role of RLIP76 in endocytosis and related signaling

RLIP76 has been implicated in the clathrin dependent endocytosis (CDE) of receptor tyrosine kinases (RTKs) leading to the termination of RTK signaling [10]. Binding of the respective ligand to RTKs is known to induce their dimerization and activation of their kinase activity. Active RTKs phosphorylate a number of proteins leading to induction of multiple signaling cascades finally culminating in cellular response such as cell division or migration [10, 35]. Simultaneously, desensitization pathways including endocytosis become activated for the termination of receptor signaling. Amplitude and duration of receptor mediated signaling is determined by the balance between positively acting and negatively acting pathways. Alternation in this fine tuning often causes pathogenesis, such as cancer and diabetes. CDE is one of mechanisms for the termination of receptor signaling via internalization and subsequent lysosomal degradation of the receptors [36]. RLIP76 has been shown to be involved in the initiation of clathrin coated pits formation beneath the receptor and facilitates in recognition of receptor that has to be endocytosed. These functions of RLIP76 are accomplished with the help of interacting proteins, μ^2 chain of adaptor protein 2(AP2) and partner of RalBP1 (POB1) [4, 37]. Upon activation of growth factor receptor, Ras becomes active and induces Ral activation via Ral-GDS. Active Ral GTPase interacts with and translocates RLIP76 from the cytoplasm (where it is stored bound to Hsf-1, HSP90 and tubulin) to membrane

where it transduces signaling and simultaneously, also functions in endocytosis of receptor to terminate signaling [19, 20]. Recent studies from our laboratory have demonstrated that the ATP-dependent transport of GSH-conjugates is obligatory in the process of endocytosis [17]. In view of the role of Ral-Ras-RLIP76 mediated in development as described in the next section, it can be speculated that RLIP76 which is a connective link of Ras-Ral mediated signaling and endocytosis machinery proteins may affect embryonic development.

1.5 Role of RLIP76 in development

RLIP76 seems to play a critical role in the regulation of early development of Xenopus, where it has been shown to mediate the regulation of actin cytoskeleton remodeling [14]. Actin cytoskeleton remodeling is a necessary process for migration of cells during gastrulation [38]. Fibroblast growth factors (FGFs) are involved in the marginal zone during gastrulation in the initiation of signaling cascade through Ras for cytoskeleton remodeling [39]. Active Ras can activate Ral through RalGDS which promotes the exchange of Ral bound GDP to GTP. GTP bound active RalB can subsequently interact with different effector proteins and one of these proteins is RLIP76. It has been demonstrated that RLIP76 is a mediator of cytoskeleton dynamic regulation function of RalB [15]. Studies have shown that co-transfection of dominant positive mutants of RalB and RLIP76 in *Xenopus* embryo produce a synergistic effect on the cortical actin disruption and that the expression of Ral-binding domain of RLIP76 has been shown to cause an arrest in gastrulation, as does the expression of constitutively activated form of RalB1[14]. This observation implicates the functioning of RLIP76 in actin cytoskeleton remodeling that involves the interaction of Ral-binding domain with active RalB. Further studies have indicated that interactions of RLIP76 with another GTPase Cdc42, a Rho/Rac GTPase, may mediate the downstream function of RLIP76 for actin cytoskeleton remodeling [15]. RLIP76 has GTPase Activating Protein (GAP) activity for Cdc42 GTPase and is involved in promotion of hydrolysis of GTP bound to Cdc42 into GDP resulting in its inactivation [2]. It has been shown that both the N-terminal domain and the GAP domain of RLIP76 are required for effectively regulating Cdc42 and that the regulation of Cdc42 by RLIP76 plays an important role in actin cytoskeleton dynamics and in proper gastrulation [15]. It would also be of interest to investigate if Cdc42 expression and activation is affected in the lens/ocular tissues of RLIP76 Tg mice during the present studies.

Figure 3: RLIP76 functions



Legend: RLIP76 is a multifunctional protein that is involved in regulation of clathrin-mediated endocytosis of receptor tyrosine kinase, exocytosis, transport of glutathione conjugates of electrophiles, mitochondrial fission, and regulation of actin cytoskeleton. Initiation of signaling starts with binding of growth factor to the receptor leading to the activation of Ras. Active Ras then binds and activates Ral-GDS, which in turn activates Ral GTPase via stimulating exchange of GDP with GTP. Ral can also be activated through calcium and calmodulin in Ras independent manner. RLIP76 binds to the effector domain of active Ral and appears to promote its downstream functions. RLIP76 is also involved in some of the functions mediated by Cdc42 GTPase. GAP domain in RLIP76 structure regulates activation of Cdc42. It has been suggested that Ral can regulate Rho GTPase functions through RLIP76, which is a connecting link between these two GTPases. RLIP76 also function of RLIP76 to control the activation and translocation of Hsf1 in normal physiological conditions. Exposure to stress causes disruption in binding between RLIP76 and Hsf1, and rescued Hsf1 then forms trimers and translocates to nucleus to induce the expression of Hsp's.

1.6 Eye Morphology and Functions

In order to investigate the possible mechanisms leading to microphthalmia and impaired lens development in lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice, it is important to understand the morphology and development of eye and lens.

Eyes perceive light and convert it into electro-chemical impulses to neurons. It visualizes objects when light enters in eye through the small hole called pupil and is focused on the retina through optic nerve generated image on retina transmits to the visual cortex and other regions of the brain [40]. The vertebrate eye is a complex structure composed of tissues including pupil, iris, cornea, lens, retina, sclera, choroid, vitreous humor, and optic nerve (Figure 4). Iris, located at the anterior part of lens, controls the amount of light that enters in eye and it closes when light is bright while opens in dark. Lens function is to focus incoming light from different distances on retina and the muscles of ciliary body control focusing of lens. The lens situated in anterior region of the eye has a transparent, biconvex, elastic and accommodative structure that focuses light on the retina with the help of cornea. Lens is held in place by the suspensory ligament of the lens, a fibrous tissue that attaches to the lens at its equator and connects it to the ciliary bodies [40, 41].

Anterior side of lens is more flat than its posterior side. The space between lens and cornea is called anterior chamber filled with aqueous humor produced by ciliary bodies [40]. Aqueous humor supplies nutrients to lens, iris and cornea, controls the balanced production and absorption of nutrients and maintains the desired pressure within eye. Posterior chamber between lens and retina is filled with a jelly like substance called vitreous humor. Lens is surrounded by the capsule, a thick basement membrane containing monolayer of epithelial cells at anterior region and remaining part of the lens is occupied by elongated fiber cells [42, 43]. Size of lens grows with the age. Accommodation property of lens changes optical power of eye so that it can focus on objects at

various distances, thus allowing a sharp real image of the object of interest to be formed on the retina. Ciliary bodies control elasticity of lens. Crystallins are water-soluble proteins that constitute about 90% of total protein within the lens. The α -, β -, and γ -crystallins are three main crystallins found in human lens and these play a pivotal role in maintaining lens transparency. β - and γ - crystallins are present specifically in the lens while α -crystallin has expression patterns in other parts of eye and the body tissues, and is a member of chaperone proteins superfamily [44, 45, 46]. It acts as a chaperone in re-folding of proteins denatured by stress along with heat shock proteins.

Disease and disorders caused by the absence or dysfunction of lens include Presbyopia, Ectopia lentis, Aphakia and Cataracts. In presbyopia, lens losses the accommodation property with age and looses ability to focus incoming light from nearby objects on retina [47]. This could be due to lens becoming hard or undergoing changes in its shape and size. Ectopia lentis is caused by displacement of lens from its original position. Aphakia is condition in which lens is absent in eye it can be due to surgery or injury or it can be congenital. In cataract, lens becomes opaque with age, which can block light from focusing on retina and hinder vision [46, 48]. There are many reasons for the development of cataract such as age related opacity, congenital, injury, and diabetes. Previous studies in our laboratory have shown that the lipid peroxidation product 4-HNE induces cataract in lens [49, 50] and that GSTs and RLIP76 that metabolize and detoxify 4-HNE protect against oxidative stress induced cataractogenesis [51]. These studies provided the rationale for generating the lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice used in present studies. Our surprising novel finding that lens specific RLIP76 mice have impaired eye and lens development and show a phenotype similar to microphthalmia, provide basis for studies presented in this dissertation.

Figure 4: Eye anatomy.



Legend: The vertebrate eye is a complex structure composed of tissues including iris, cornea, lens, retina, sclera, ciliary body, choroid, aqueous, vitreous humor, optic disc and optic nerve. At exterior white covering part of eye is sclera that protects the eye. At the front of eye is the cornea. It protects the eye and allows passage of light into eye. Beneath corneas is iris that controls the amount of light enter into the eye by expanding and contracting the structure. Pupil directs entering light to the lens while the lens functions to focus light onto the retina to generate the image. Nerve fibers in the retina perceived and carry images to the brain through the optic nerve.

Acknowledgement: Glaucoma Research Foundation. http://www.glaucoma.org/glaucoma/anatomy-of-the-eye.php

1.7 Development of Eye and Lens

Eye has been an excellent organ to study the developmental process such as tissue induction and the formation of specialized structures such as lens and retina. Eye is formed from three embryonic parts: surface ectoderm, neuroepithelium, and extraocular mesenchyme, through controlled and coordinated interactions between them [52, 53]. Evagination of neuroepithelium of the ventral forebrain leads to the formation of bilateral optical vesicle; distal part of it comes in proximity to overlying surface ectoderm and directs its thickening resulting in the formation of lens placode (Figure 5) [54]. Interaction between lens placode and optic vesicle causes the invagination of the lens placode and optic vesicle leading to generation of a bilayered optic cup. This event takes place around embryonic day 9.5 in mouse. Inner layer of optic cup give rise to neural retina and outer layer develops into retinal pigment epithelium (RPE). Iris epithelium and ciliary body develop from the edge between the two layers and proximal region of optic vesicle becomes the optic fissure [55]. Invaginated lens vesicle finally breaks off from the surface ectoderm and differentiates into the mature lens.

Lens consists of two kinds of cells: epithelial and fiber. After separation of and formation of lens vesicle, posterior region differentiates into fiber cells and the anterior region differentiates into lens epithelium. Differentiated fiber cells at posterior part are known as primary fiber cells and this process takes place in mouse at embryonic day 11.5 [53]. Lens epithelial cells at anterior part proliferate throughout life and differentiate into secondary fiber cells. These newly generated secondary fiber cells migrate and keep adding to the primary fiber cells present in posterior region of lens at embryonic day 15.5 in the mouse. This growth pattern confers polarity to the lens. Differentiation of epithelial cells into fiber cells, migration from equator to outer cortex of lens continues as long as lens grows. Terminally differentiated lens fiber cells start loosing their

organelles such as nuclei and mitochondria and this process completes after a few days of birth [56, 44, 57]. Lens keeps growing through life with continued addition of differentiated fiber cells to the structure.





Legend: The vertebrate lens develops from surface ectoderm. Presumptive lens ectoderm (PLE) contacts with optical vesicle and exposure to multiple inductive factors cause thickening of the PLE to form the lens placode. Further that leads to invagination of the lens placode resulting in the formation of the lens pit, which subsequently forms lens vesicle. Anterior part of the lens vesicle differentiates into lens epithelium while posterior part of the lens vesicle forms the elongated primary lens fiber cells. Lens epithelial cells proliferate and differentiate into secondary fiber cells near the equator. The vertebrate lens grows through life by continued addition of lens fiber cells above the older fiber cells [44].

1.8 Anophthalmia and/or Microphthalmia

A/M are defined as absence of and/or reduced in size of eye [58]. A/M is a rare kind of condition with an estimated incidence rate of 1 to 3.2 cases per 10,000 live births. Chromosome abbreviation is perhaps the most prominent causative factor for A/M disease, it has been reported that about 25-30% cases of A/M arise due to genetic mutations [58, 59]. Mutations in a number of genes have been associated this condition but the most frequent mutations are reported in SOX2, STRA6, OTX2, HCCS, BCOR, SMOC1, GDF6, VSX2, SIX6, SHH, BMP4, MITF and Pax6 genes. The mechanisms involved in development of microphthalmia in mutated genes conditions have not been elucidated clearly, but it is postulated that these mutations interfere with the growth of eye [60]. Other factors like fetal alcohol syndrome and infections of herpes simplex virus, rubella during pregnancy can also cause microphthalmia in newborns [61, 62]. Any direct link between lens development and RLIP76 expression or function has not been demonstrated as yet. Our novel findings that lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice show a phenotype similar to microphthalmia are likely to provide significant new information on the etiology of this disorder. During present studies, we have investigated possible mechanism responsible for the impaired development of lens in RLIP76 Tg mice that could provide insight into the mechanisms involved in the etiology of microphthalmia using a lens specific RLIP76 Tg mouse model of this disorder.

Earlier studies have suggested an important role of the transcription factor Pax6 and heat shock transcription factor Hsf4b in development of ocular tissues in *Drosophila and Mouse models*. Therefore, we decided to study the presumptive role of these factors in the impairment of eye development in lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice.

1.9 Transcription factor Paired box gene 6 (Pax6) and eye development

Transcription factor Pax6 has been shown to be essential for the development of quite some of the organs including the eye, brain and pancreas [63]. It is a member of the Pax family, transcription factor that contains two DNA-binding motifs, the paired domain and paired-type homeodomain [64]. Available evidence indicates that Pax6 function is critical for eye development. The identity of Pax6 was established as a gene associated with eyeless (ey) in Drosophila and small eye (Sey) in mouse [64-66]. Misexpression of Pax6 results in the appearance of developmental abnormalities of eye in mouse and Drosophila. Homozygous Sey mutant mouse embryo showed abnormal lateral elongation of optical vesicle and derivation of lens from thickening and invagination of surface ectoderm was failed, aborted eye morphogenesis in mouse. However, in heterozygous mutants the lens was developed but smaller in size and remained attached to cornea [67, 68]. Absence of eyes in humans and mice has been observed if they carry loss of function mutations in Pax6 [69, 70]. Attenuation in Pax6 activity in heterozygotes for Pax6 mutation has been associated with small eye or microphthalmia in mice [71]. Surprisingly, gain-of-functions mutations of Pax6 in Drosophila also showed abnormal development of eyes. In an interesting study it has been demonstrated that misexpression of Pax6 results in the formation of ectopic eyes at multiple location in Drosophila [72].

1.9.1 Pattern of Pax6 expression in ocular tissues

Expression of Pax6 in mouse first appears at embryonic day 8.0 in the eye region around the surface ectoderm and optic pit [73]. Later its expression is extended to the epithelial layer of optical vesicle and in the developing optic stalk and also around the rim of optic cup where the expression of Pax6 becomes prominent. Pax6 expression in surface ectoderm is transmitted to lens placode and it continues to be present in lens vesicle [73, 74]. Expression is most prominent in epithelium, and it is

reduced at the equator where differentiation of fiber cells starts [74, 75]. This suggests an important role of Pax6 in differentiation of epithelial cells into fiber cells. This idea is also consistent with a weak or reduced expression of Pax6 in older layers of lens fiber cells. During present study, we have examined the effect of RLIP76 over-expression on Pax6 in the Tg mice.

1.9.2 Regulation of Pax6 expression

Bone morphogenetic protein (BMP) and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) receptor mediated signaling have been implicated in lens in the induction and regulation of Pax6. The bone morphogenetic proteins, BMP4 and BMP7 have shown to be expressed in early tissues and involved in early development of lens [76]. It has been shown that deletion of BMP7 in mouse causes eye developmental defects such as those seen in microphthalmia with the loss of expression of Pax6. The FGF induced signaling plays a role in differentiation of lens fiber cells from lens epithelial cells [77]. Its importance in lens development has been demonstrated recently in studies showing that the inhibition of FGF receptor kinase activity leads to suppression of expression of transcription factor Pax6 that regulates transcription and activation of other transcription factors such FoxE3 and Sox2 that have been shown to be involved in lens development [78].

1.10 Heat shock transcription family (HSF)

Heat shock transcription factors (HSFs) are stress response proteins that are activated after exposure to stressors such as elevated temperature, oxidant, chemicals, and environmental stress agents. In response to stress, HSFs form trimers and bind heat shock element (HSE) at the target genes such as Heat shock proteins 27 (*Hsp27*), *Hsp40*, *Hsp60*, *Hsp70* and *Hsp90*, and thereby activate the transcription of these Hsps [79]. The Hsps then act as chaperones in refolding of accumulated denatured proteins as a result of stress, and protect the cells from the cytotoxic effect of stressors

[80]. HSF family comprises of four members namely *Hsf1*, *Hsf2*, *Hsf3* and *Hsf4* in vertebrates, out of these, *Hsf11* and *Hsf2* are ubiquitous among vertebrates, where as *Hsf3* and *Hsf4* are present only in avians and mammals respectively [81, 82]. In yeast, nematodes, and Drosophila only a single Hsf is present [83]. All members of HSF family have similarities in their structure's that include a conserved DNA binding domain, a hydrophobic repeat (HR-A/B) responsible for trimerization, a transactivation domain, and another hydrophobic repeat (HR-C) at the carboxy-terminal [84].

1.10.1 Functions of Hsfs as regulators of development

HSFs have been shown to be involved in the regulation of development. It has been shown that the single Hsf of Drosophila (Hsf1) is required for oogenesis and early development [85]. Similarly, in mouse Hsf1 is also involved in oogenesis, placental development and normal growth. Hsf2 have also shown to be involved in spermatogenesis, oogenesis and brain formation [86]. Fujimoto et al. [87], have shown that HSF4b is expressed in lens where it is involved in the regulation of the expression of FGF receptor and γ -crystallin. γ -crystallin plays a critical role in protein stabilization in dehydrated condition. γ -Crystallin has HSE sequence in its promoter for binding constitutively active HSF4b [87]. Hsf1, Hsf2 and Hsf4 are expressed in both epithelial and fiber cells at early stage of lens [87]. Human families with mutations in *Hsf4* gene in lens show a defect in development of lens and develops cataract in early age [88, 89]. In *Hsf4* knockout mice lens development has been shown to be impaired and consequent develops cataract [87, 90, 91]. Further, examination of lens development process revealed that de-nucleation in fiber cells has been interrupted in the absence of Hsf4.

1.10.2 Regulation of HSFs

Interestingly, HSF4b lacks the characteristic inhibitory hydrophobic repeat (HR-c) of HSFS in its structural organization, which is involved in inhibition of trimer formation and transactivation. This enables HSF4b to remain active at all times [92, 93]. Importantly, RLIP76/RalBP1 has been involved in inhibition of Hsf1 trimer formation and activation [8]. Under normal physiological conditions, RalBP1 forms a heterocomplex in cytoplasm with Hsf1 along with Hsp90 and tubulin [8]. Exposure to stress causes disruption by Ral-GTP in this heterocomplex releasing Hsf1, that leads to it translocation from cytoplasm to nucleus where it functions as the master-transcription factor for chaperones including the Hsps [8]. The mechanism for disruption of this complex is mediated by activated Ral, which has high affinity towards RalBP1 in comparison of Hsf1 and also Hsp90 that exhibits higher affinity towards denatured proteins generated by stress [8]. Since Hsf4b has marked similarity in structural features with Hsf1, it will be insightful to establish whether or not a similar type of regulation of Hsf4b by RLIP76 in involved in the mechanisms of impaired ocular development in RLIP76 Tg mice model.

1.11 Actin cytoskeleton plays a role in the development of lens

The actin cytoskeleton is an extremely dynamic structure that consists of polymers of actin and other associated proteins. Its main functions are to facilitate the cell motility and cell shape changes during the cell cycle and organization of cytoplasm and to generate mechanical forces within the cell in response to extracellular stimuli [94, 95]. Three major components: microtubules, microfilaments, and intermediate filaments together make the cytoskeleton. Actin cytoskeleton originates from the association of actin binding and associated proteins to form microfilaments, the polymers of actin molecules [94, 96]. Actin can switch between its two convertible forms monomeric (G-actin) and

polymeric (F-actin). Actin polymerization can occur at both ends of polymerized actin, however positive end grows faster than negative. ATP bound to actin monomer is hydrolyzed during polymerization and the generated energy enhances polymerization [97]. This switching of actin between its two forms occurs during actin cytoskeleton reorganization and is involved in change in cell shape, and the mechanical movement.

Lens transparency is dependent on the organization of cytosolic, membrane-bound proteins and cytoskeletal proteins perform a crucial role in their organization [95, 98]. During growth of lens, epithelial cells differentiate into secondary fiber cells. Many morphological changes during fiber cells differentiation including cell shape change and cell elongation are dependent on the reorganization of actin cytoskeleton [99]. Therefore, actin cytoskeleton plays a pivotal role in the development and growth of lens. Differentiated fiber cells migrate towards the posterior part of lens and at the suture they detach and finally form contacts with counterparts from the opposite side of the lens. These movements require proper coordination between the actin cytoskeleton reorganization, generation of contractile force, and cell adhesive interactions [100]. Total actin content and ratio of F-actin to G-actin increases in the elongating epithelium, and stress fiber increases during fiber cells elongation [101]. Disruption of actin cytoskeleton causes impairment in lens epithelium elongation and differentiation into fiber cells.

1.11.1 Regulation of actin cytoskeleton organization

The actin cytoskeleton reorganization is regulated by signaling pathways are activated in response to growth factors. Rho GTPase family members are the master regulators of actin cytoskeleton organization and associated processes mediated by them [102]. Beside Rho GTPase, calcium-dependent pathways, PI3 kinase, c-Abl interactor proteins, Cdk5, src kinases, and Wnt signaling

pathways also regulate actin cytoskeleton dynamics [103]. The Rho GTPases is a subfamily of the Ras GTPase superfamily that consists of Rho A, B, and C, Rac 1, 2, and 3, and Cdc42. These GTPases keep switching between their two forms i.e. the inactive GDP-bound form and the active GTP-bound form in response to external stimuli [104]. This reversible conversion from one to another state is controlled by a number of regulators such as guanine nucleotide exchange factors (GEFs), GDP dissociation inhibitors (GDIs) and GTPase activating proteins (GAPs) [105-107]. In response to external stimuli such as growth factors, Rho GTPase translocates to plasma membrane after prenylation by geranyl-geranyl transferases (GGTase). At membrane, Rho GTPase interacts with GEF which induces the release of GDP and provide stability to nucleotide-free Rho proteins. GTP preferentially binds to nucleotide free Rho because of higher intracellular GTP to GDP ratio. Translocation and activation of GEFs are dependent on PI3K signaling, which facilitates the removal of auto-inhibition and promotes translocation to membrane [105]. GTPase activating proteins have preferential binding for GTP-bound Rho and accelerate GTPase activity, thereby converting GTPase into the GDP-bound inactive form [106]. In resting cell GDIs binds with Rho GTPase in cytosol and inhibit their translocation to the membrane, upon activation this inhibition gets removed and Rho protein translocates to membrane [107]. They also hinder the binding of GEF to Rho proteins.

RLIP76 possesses GAP domain in its structure, which is involved in controlling the GTPase activity of Cdc42 GTPase that is a Rho GTPases family member [2]. Activated Rho GTPases interact with specific effector proteins, both RhoA and RhoB bind and activate ROCK family kinases [108], and both Rac and Cdc42 activate the effector p21-activated kinase (PAK) [109]. Both ROCK kinases and PAK kinases activate LIM kinase which phosphorylates Cofilin, thus inactivating its actin depolymerization activity [110, 111]. Thus RLIP76 can regulate the activation of Cdc42 protein and subsequent downstream signaling, though the mechanisms are unclear. We

reasoned that by regulating the activation of Cdc42, RLIP76 may regulate reorganization of actin cytoskeleton and associated signaling. Therefore present studies have investigated the effect of RLIP76 forced expression on activation of Cdc42 and the organization of actin cytoskeleton in lens.

1.12 Epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) in lens tissue

Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) process is comprised of a set of coordinated events which leads to change in epithelial cell phenotype into mesenchymal phenotype, characterized by loss of epithelial cell to cell interactions, cell to basement membrane interactions, and acquisition of elongated mesenchymal phenotype [112]. This phenomenon is featured by switching of E-cadherin to N-cadherin expression, and accompanying morphological changes. These changes are accomplished with the activation of transcription factors such as ZO-1, Snail, Slug and β -Catenin, and repression of some other transcription factors [113]. In lens EMT occurs during pathological conditions: anterior subcapsular cataract (ASC) and posterior capsular opacification (PCO) [114, 115]. In ASC formation, epithelial cells change into spindle-shaped myofibroblast and form fibrotic plaque beneath the lens capsule in response to injury or some disease conditions such as atopic dermatitis. Accumulation of a huge amount of extracellular matrix (ECM) causes loss of lens transparency [116]. Whereas PCO occurs post cataract surgery in 20 to 40 % cases within 2 to 5 years after the surgery. During PCO remaining lens epithelial cells (LECs) migrate to the posterior region of lens where transition of LEC into fibroblast occurs. They produce a large amount of extracellular matrix (ECM) and deposition of ECM leads to loss of lens transparency [117, 118]. Therefore, during present studies, we have examined the status of cadherins expression in RLIP76 Tg lens.
1.13 Oxidative stress and defense mechanisms in lens

Ocular lens is constantly exposed to oxidative stress from radiation, H_2O_2 and other environmental stressors. Lens proteins particularly crystallins have exceptionally long half life and need protection against oxidative stress for maintaining the lens transparency [119]. To protect from the effects of oxidative stress, lens have detoxifying enzymatic pathways and high concentration of ascorbate and reduced glutathione (GSH). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) including H_2O_2 , O_2 , and OH are continually generated from various sources such as radiation, UV light, electron transport chain, and cytochrome P450 mediated phase I biotransformation reactions [120]. Lens has enzymatic systems to decompose these ROS generated from various sources. Superoxide dismutase (SOD) can convert reactive O_2 into H_2O_2 , and accumulated H_2O_2 can then be converted enzymatically by catalase and glutathione peroxidase (GPx) or non-enzymatically by reduced glutathione into H_2O molecules [119].

Generated ROS can react with proteins, DNA and lipids, and resulting in the formation of various electrophilic toxicants. Lipid peroxidation (LPO) is most deleterious effect of ROS because of the autocatalytic nature of LPO that can continually generate high amount of free radicals, hydroperoxides, and α , β unsaturated aldehydes from polyunsaturated fatty acids to manifest toxicity. Among these reactive α , β unsaturated aldehydes, 4-Hydroxy-*t*2-nonenal (4-hydroxynon-*t*2-enal) the major byproduct of peroxidation of ω -6 unsaturated fatty acids has been shown to be interacting with proteins [121], DNA[122] and lipids [123].

To overcome the deleterious effects of these electrophilic toxicants and free radicals and to maintain homeostasis within the cell, there exists a coordinated detoxification and disposal system that comprises of enzymes working in three phases in tandem. The Phase I enzymes are involved in the introduction/exposure of reactive group on hydrophobic molecules [16] to enable them to conjugate to hydrophilic molecules such as glutathione (GSH), glucuronate or amino acids. The conjugation process is second step in detoxification system catalyzed by Phase II enzymes: examples of this group of enzymes are Glutathione S-transferases (GSTs) that conjugate the electrophilic compounds such as 4-HNE to GSH to form GS-HNE. Products of this Phase II reaction, the conjugates are then transported outside the cell at the cost of ATP hydrolysis by the Phase III detoxification proteins, known as transporters [16]. RLIP76 acts as the major transporter for the GSH-conjugates of the exogenous and endogenous toxicants such as 4-HNE at the expense of ATP and in conjunction plays a major role in the protection of various tissues including lens and other ocular tissues from oxidative stress [124].

1.14 Role of RLIP76 in protection against oxidative stress in ocular tissues

Previous studies from our laboratory have shown that suppression of RLIP76 expression or inhibition of its transport function causes accumulation of GSH-conjugates leading to oxidative stress and induction of apoptosis in most of the cells including that in HLE-B3 and RPE cells [51, 124]. We have established that lipid peroxidation products particularly 4-hydroxynonenal (HNE) is toxic to ocular tissues and is involved in oxidative stress-induced cataractogenesis [49, 50]. It has been further shown that the accelerated detoxification of HNE through the overexpression of GSTA4-4 and RLIP76 that detoxify of HNE protects against oxidative-stress induced cataractogenesis [51, 124]. Both GSTA4-4 and RLIP76 are induced as an early protective response against oxidative stress in Retinal Pigment Epithelial Cells (RPE) and Human Lens Epithelial Cells (HLE-B3) indicating a role of RLIP76 and GSTs as defense mechanism against oxidants in ocular tissues [125].

1.15 Rationale for engineering lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice

Reasoning that the lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice having enhanced capacity to detoxify HNE would be relatively more resistant to oxidative stress-induced cataract, we decided to engineer these Tg mice. The lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice, however showed a phenotype in which the lens development was abnormal and their eyes were smaller in size and weight similar to that observed in microphthalmia, a congenital disorder in humans. As described earlier, anophthalmia and/or microphthalmia A/M are defined as the absence of and/or reduction in the size of eye. A/M is a rare kind of condition with an incidence rate of approximately 1 to 3.2 cases per 10,000 births [58, 59]. As discussed earlier, the role of Ral mediated signaling [126, 127] and a possible role of RLIP76 has been suggested in the development of ocular tissue but direct evidence for the involvement of RLIP76 in microphthalmia or lens development is not known. Our surprising discovery is showing impaired lens development and characteristic small eye in these mice as observed in human microphthalmia thus provided an animal model of microphthalmia and suggest a direct involvement of RLIP76 in the etiology of microphthalmia.

1.16 Specific Aims of the Dissertation

While the role of Ral GTPase in eye development has been suggested, any specific role played by RLIP76 in eye development is not known. Recent studies indicate the role of Ral in development of *Drosophila* eye [126, 127]. These studies showed that the ectopic expression of constitutively activated Ral GTPase disrupted the change in cell shape during eye development. Change in cell shape is necessary for normal ommatidial development in the eye. The abnormalities of eye caused by the expression of activated Ral showed similar phenotype to that of Cdc42/Rho GTPase transgene in *Drosophila* [127]. Co-expression of constitutively active Ral GTPase with Rac GTPase also

showed synergism in disruption of actin cytoskeleton organization [127]. The mechanism for synergism between Ral and Rho/Cdc42 has been suggested to be due to the possible interactions between these two GTPase's through RLIP76. However, any direct evidence for the role of RLIP76 in the eye development has not been demonstrated yet. Our lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice showed a phenotype in which the lens development was abnormal and their eyes were smaller in size and weight similar to that observed in microphthalmia, a congenital disorder in humans. This lens specific RLIP76 Tg mouse model is therefore highly suitable to study the role of RLIP76 in actin cytoskeleton reorganization via the regulation of Cdc42 activation in lens and these studies should also provide insight into mechanisms involved in lens development.

Based on these observations, we hypothesize that the over expression of RLIP76 impairs lens development through disrupting actin cytoskeleton organization and interfering with the expression of Pax6 and Hsfs. This will be achieved through the studies in following three specific aims.

Specific Aim 1. : Generation of lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice and characterization of phenotype.

Specific Aim 2. Effect of RLIP76 over expression on gene expression profile and expression of transcription factors involved in lens development.

Specific Aim 3. Effect of RLIP76 over expression on actin cytoskeleton organization and epithelial cells differentiation.

CHAPTER II

MATERIALS AND METHODS

2. MATERIALS AND METHODS.

2.1 Materials

DNeasy Blood & Tissue kit for genomic DNA extraction, RNeasy mini for RNA extraction, and cDNA first strand synthesis kit were purchased from Qiagen (Valencia, CA). Bradford reagent, bisacrylamide, and iQ SYBR Green Supermix RT-PCR reagent were obtained from Bio-Rad (Hercules, CA). Enhanced Chemiluminescence substrate (ECL) and Western blot stripping buffer were purchased from Perkin-elmer (Waltham, MA), and Pierce Co. (Rockford, IL), respectively. All other reagents and chemicals were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO).

2.2 Generation of RLIP76 Transgenic (Tg) Mice

The lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice were generated in the direction of Dr. Wakamiya Maki, Director, at the Transgenic Core Facility of the University of Texas Medical Branch (UTMB) at Galveston, Texas. The use of animals for transgenic mouse production and in the subsequent experiments was approved by the IACUCs of the UTMB, and the University of North Texas Health Science Center (Fort Worth, TX). *Ralbp1* transgene was constructed using $\delta en\alpha A$ promoter, a heterogenic enhancer/promoter comprising the third intron of the chick $\delta 1$ -crystallin gene and the mouse αA crystallin promoter; a rabbit β -globin intron; mouse *Ralbp1* cDNA (2,884 bp); and a bovine growth hormone polyadenylation signal (Figure 7A). The $\delta en\alpha A$ promoter becomes active at the lens pit stage and remains active in all lens cells including both lens epithelial and fiber cells, even at postnatal stages [128]. The cassette containing the promoter and intron sequences was kindly provided to Dr. Maki by Dr. Paul A. Overbeek. (Baylor College of Medicine). Purified transgene DNA (5.3 kb) was injected into pronuclei of one-cell stage B6C3F2 embryos. Founder mice were identified by Southern blot analysis using a part of *Ralbp1* cDNA as a probe and the results are presented in figure 7B.

2.3 Southern Hybridization

Insertion of transgene of *RLIP76* in genomic DNA of embryos has been confirmed by southern blot using specific probe designed against the transgene. Genomic DNA was obtained from tail biopsy samples [129], and digested by BamHI. Digested DNA was separated in an agarose gel, denatured, and transferred to the Hybond-XL nylon membranes (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Piscataway, NJ) in 0.4N NaOH. A 346-bp EcoRI-PstI DNA fragment was isolated from mouse Ralbp1 cDNA and used as a probe template. The probe was labeled with p32 via random-primed labeling. The hybridization of the labeled probe to filter-bound DNA was performed overnight at 65 °C in 10% dextran sulfate, 1% SDS, 1M NaCl, 100 μ g/ml of denatured salmon sperm DNA. The filter was washed at 65 °C in 0.2X SSC, 0.1% SDS. When a mouse carries multiple tandem copies of the transgene, the probe detects a 5.3-kb band. The probe also hybridizes to a 14.7-kb segment of the endogenous *RalBP1* gene (Figure 7B).

2.4 RLIP76 Transgenic Mice Genotyping

Mice were genotyped by PCR using genomic DNA purified from tail biopsy samples. The primer pair, Ralbp1-F (5'-GCAACGTGCTGGTTATTGTG-3') and Ralbp1-R (5'-CGAGGAAGGGAAGTGGTCTT-3'), was used to amplify a 196-bp DNA fragment corresponding to rabbit β -globin and exon 3-*Ralbp1* region of the transgene. The primer pair, YAint F (5'-

42

GCTGCCAGCTGTCTTCCGGG-3') and YAint R (5'-GCCACCGCCAAGCAGCCTTC-3'), was also used as a control to amplify a 112-bp DNA fragment corresponding to exon 3-intron 3 junction of the endogenous mouse *Ralbp1* gene. The primers were designed using Primer3 [130].

2.5 Cell Culture and treatment with oxidants

Human Lens Epithelial Cells-B3 (HLE-B3) were grown and maintained in Dulbecco's modified minimal essential medium supplemented with 20% fetal bovine serum. Cells were kept in a humidified incubator containing 5% CO2, at 37°C. Two days before the treatment, cells were harvested and equal number of cells was plated in 100mm Petri dishes. When cells confluency reached at 90%, treatment was performed. 50µM Hydrogen peroxide or 10µM 4-hydroxynonenal were added for 2 hours and radiation UV-C for 2 minutes. Then fresh medium was added and cells were left, harvested after 24 hours of incubation. Lysate was prepared in RIPA buffer and after quantification of protein, equal amount of proteins was subjected to SDS-PAGE and western blot analysis was performed as described in western blot section.

2.6 Western blotting

For Western blot analyses, lens tissues were lysed on ice in RIPA buffer containing PMSF, 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, and protease inhibitors (Santa Cruz, USA). The lysates were centrifuged at 12000 g for 10 min at 4°C and clear supernatants were suspended in SDS sample buffer, boiled for 5 min, and subjected to electrophoresis on SDS-polyacrylamide gel (SDS-PAGE) and then transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane (Bio-Rad Laboratories, CA, USA). The membrane was blocked with milk or BSA, probed with specific primary antibodies, washed with TBS, and then probed with secondary antibodies conjugated to horseradish peroxidase. Primary antibodies RalBP1,

Pax6, Hsf4b, SOD, GAPDH, α - crystallin and γ -crystallin were purchased from Santacruz (Santacruz, CA) while primary antibodies Hsf1, Hsp27, Hsp40, Hsp60, Hsp70, Cdc42, E-cadherin, N-cadherin, vimentin, β -catenin, phospho cofilin, and Hsp100 were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA). Antibody for GSTA4 and GPx were raised in Dr. Yogesh Awasthi's lab. GAPDH was used as the loading control. Immunoreactive bands were visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) with Western Blotting Reagent (Perkin elmer, CA, USA).

2.7 Hematoxylin & Eosin Staining and Immunofluorescence

To examine lens tissue organization of RLIP76 Tg and wild-type mice, we performed H&E staining following the protocol described by Schmitz et al., 2000 [23]. Slides were examined and the images were captured using Nikon inverted microscope with 10X objective. In brief, the tissue was deparaffinized, washed with xylene, and subjected to hydration in serially diluted ethanol and finally in water. Tissues were permeabilized and incubated with goat serum for 1hr. Appropriate primary monoclonal antibody was then added to slides for overnight and the next day after washing, flourophore labeled secondary antibody was added. Primary antibodies Hsf4b, RalBP1, Pax6, α -crystallin, γ -crystallin and actin were purchased from Santacruz (Santa Cruz, CA) and antibody for Hsf1 E-cadherin and N-cadherin was obtained from Cell Signaling Technology (Danvers, MA) Slides were visualized and images were acquired by LSM 510 Confocal Laser Scanning Microscope.

2.8 Microarray studies and data analysis

Eyes from 3 week old RLIP76 transgenic and wild type mice were snap freezed in liquid nitrogen followed by dissection of lenses. Six lenses from each group were pooled and homogenized in lysis buffer. Total RNA was purified using RNeasy mini kit (Qiagen) according to manufacture's

guidelines. Quantity of RNA was determined by NanoDrop and quality of RNA was determined using Agilent Bioanalyzer.

Microarray experiment procedures hybridization and data acquisition were performed by Phalanx Biotech Group, Inc., (Belmont, CA). Briefly, cDNA was reverse transcribed from 10 µg of each RNA sample and labeled with Cynanine 5 (Cy5) dye using Ambion MessageAmp aRNA kit. Fragmented aRNA was hybridized with Onearray MOA2.0 chip in triplicates for the wild type and Tg samples. Data was acquired from chip and normalized in context of housekeeping gene expression, and average of triplicate was calculated.

For gene ontology analysis genes having 1.5 fold modulated expression and p-value <.05 were considered. The expression of total 6348 genes was either up-regulated or down-regulated in transgenic lens compare to the wild type according to above defined criteria. The gene lists were analyzed using Database for Annotation, Visualization and Integrated Discovery 6.7 (DAVID 6.7) [131] tool for segregating genes according to functional categories. Statically significance for pathways was calculated using p-value <0.05.

2.9 Real-Time Polymerase Chain Reaction

Total RNA was isolated from pool of six lenses of 3 week-old mice from each group using RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) according to the manufacture's protocol. The cDNA was synthesized from 1µg of total RNA by using QuantiTect Reverse Transcriptase kit (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) as described by the manufacture. Synthesized cDNA was amplified for gene expression analysis by RT-PCR using iQ SYBR Green Supermix (BioRad, Hercules, CA) and primers specific for the desired gene. Sequences of primers used for RT-PCR are listed in table 4. Specificity of primers was confirmed by running the melting temperature curve.

2.10 Cdc42 activation assay

Cdc42 activation assays were performed using Cdc42 Activation Assay Kit from CELL BIOLABS, INC (San Diego, CA) according to manufacture's instructions. Briefly, lens was dissected from eye and lysed in buffer provided in the kit. The lysate proteins (800 µg) were incubated with PKA conjugated beads at 4 °C for 2 hr. The beads were washed three times with lysis buffer before elution and eluted proteins were subjected to western blot analysis as described above using mouse Cdc42 primary antibodies provided in the kit.

CHAPTER III

RESULTS

3.1 Specific Aim 1: Generation of lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice and characterization of phenotype

Up regulation of RLIP76 expression upon exposure to oxidants: We have previously shown that RLIP76 levels get increased in response to exposure of oxidants that cause oxidative stress [124]. Lens is exposed to UV-C radiations, xenobiotics, and hydrogen peroxide that induced lipid peroxidation which generates 4-HNE. Up regulated RLIP76 can protect cells from the toxicity of oxidative stress by transport out the generated electrophiles including 4-HNE. In order to provide evidence in support for generating Tg mice we confirmed these findings. For these studies, Human Lens Epithelial Cells-B3 (HLE-B3) was treated with hydrogen peroxide, 4-HNE, and UV-C radiations. All three toxicants caused substantial up regulation of RLIP76 compared to the untreated sample (Figure 6). This effect was observed even 24 hr after the treatment which indicates that RLIP76 respond to oxidative stress and cells have maintained levels of RLIP76 for a long time period. These results confirmed our previous finding that RLIP76 Tg mice.

Engineering of lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice: Five lines of RLIP76 transgenic mice designated as # 3, 4, 24, 41, 47 were generated as detailed in methods section. To make expression lens specific vector used which have a promoter sequence from α A crystallin gene and enhancer from chick δ 1-crystallin gene to drives expression in both lens epithelial and fiber cells (Figure 7B). Mouse 1885 base pairs long *RLIP76* gene was successfully cloned in the vector. Using restriction enzymes

ASP718 and NotI, 5.3 Kb transgene digested from the vector and successfully injected into the pronuclei of B6C3F2 fertilized eggs. We were able to transfer these injected eggs into the surrogate mothers and above mentioned five founders were generated.

Confirmation of *RLIP76* **transgene insertion into the founders by southern blot:** We then confirmed that mouse *RLIP76* gene had successfully been inserted into the genome and this represent an extra copy of gene other than endogenous present *RLIP76* by Southern blotting. The results presented in the Southern blot figure show the transgene *RLIP76* band at 5.3 kb and endogenous *RLIP76* gene band at 14.7 kb in pups originated from five different lines (Figure 7B). Loading control showing nearly similar amount of DNA was used for Southern blot. Transgene was transmitted to the offspring in all five lines. Southern blot (Figure 7B) the highest numbers of transgene copies were found in Lines 24 and 47, followed by Line 4, and then Line 41. Line 3 appeared to have low-copy transgene integration in two separate loci, and we have not yet examined this line. We have currently generated and used the colony of one of these five RLIP76 Tg mice (Line 47) showing a selective overexpression of RLIP76 in lens and all the subsequent studies with Tg mice generated in this colony.

Identification of RLIP76 Tg mice by genotyping: Identity of offspring mice were confirmed by the genotyping. For breeding purpose, we used wild type either male or female with RLIP76 Tg either gender and produced offspring's were heterozygous in the expression of RLIP76. Genotyping were performed using genomic DNA purified from mice tail and primers specifically designed against regions spanning rabbit β -globin and RLIP76 exon3 integrated into the genome by the RLIP76 transgene. For genomic DNA purification 3 weeks old mice tail were collected after sacrifice. DNA was purified using Qiagen kit as guided, and eluted in the TE buffer. Purification quality and quantity of DNA was determined by Nanodrop spectrometer which also gives ratio of 280/260 ratio and all DNA sample passed that criteria. In genotyping 200 ng of DNA was used for each sample. We also ran polymerase chain reaction (PCR) for Yaint primers along with primers for RLIP76 Tg. Yaint primers facilitates in determining the successful run of PCR and DNA quality used for the run.

Product of PCR reaction was analyzed by running samples on DNA-agrose gel and was visualized using imager. The band of RLIP76 transgene appeared on distance of 200 bps and Yaint primers product at 100bp. Representative picture presented in Figure 9 samples that were used for genotyping. These results show that sample 2, 3, and 6 showing band at 200 bp originated from RLIP76 Tg mice while the remaining samples originated from the wild type.

Confirmation of lens specific RLIP76 overexpression in Tg mice: To determine that Tg mice are over expressing RLIP76 only in lens compared to that of wild type and that this over expression is specific for lens, we have dissected lens from other eye tissues from both the wild type and Tg mice and separately pooled these fractions. Western blot shown in figure 10A indicated that more RLIP76 protein was present in Tg lens as compared to lens of WT. On the other hand, the remaining ocular tissues of Tg mice showed similar level of RLIP76 expression to that was observed in the ocular tissue and lens of wild type mice. These results confirmed that the over expression of RLIP76 protein in Tg mice and that this over expression occurred only in lens and not in other ocular tissues. These results confirmed lens specific over expression of RLIP76 in Tg model and validated the functions of the promoter used to facilitate lens specific over expression of RLIP76.

Lens-specific over expression of RLIP76 in Tg mice was further confirmed by immunofluorescence studies performed on the sections of eye from the WT and Tg eyes. The results of these studies presented in Figure 10B showed overexpression of RLIP76 in epithelial and fiber cells both in lens of Tg mice. RLIP76 expression was however, relatively more pronounced in the fiber cells of Tg mice. RLIP76 was remarkably less in lens of wild type mice. These results further validated lens specific over specific over expression of RLIP76 in our Tg mouse model.

Characterization of RLIP76 Tg Mice Eye Phenotype:

RLIP76 Tg mice have comparatively smaller eyes: Preliminary examination of RLIP76 Tg mice showed had smaller eyes as compared to that of the wild type mice. A picture of the eyes from the same age group siblings of the Tg and WT mice is shown in the representing figure 8A that clearly showed small eye in Tg mice. This small eye phenotype was persistent and consistent in three lines 24, 41, 47, which were reproduced for further experiments. Consistently appearances of the phenotype in different lines suggest that this effect is RLIP76 protein plays a role in the development of the eye.

Weight of the eye in Tg mice is lesser: Further, we measured weight of eye dissected from three lines 24, 41, and 47. We, however, found that lines 24 and 47 exhibited noticeably small eyes (Figure 8B). We measured body weight and eye weight of a small number of mice ranging from 4 weeks to 6 weeks old (Table 2). Their age and parents were similar which ruled out possibility that difference in weight could be the result of diversity of age and parents. We have also taken body weight body in account to consider the fact that eye size can depend on the overall mouse size and weight. Data shown in the table 2 is presented in adjusted eye weight (mg) format, containing

standard deviation and numbers in bracket indicating number of animals were used. Adjusted eye weight numbers are divided using formula in which individual eye weight is divided by overall body weight and multiplied by hundred. A fourth column in table is showing the ratio of adjusted eye weight of Tg against that of wild type. These data indicated that eye weight/body weight ratios were reduced 40-45% in line 24/47, and 20-25% in line 41 compared to their wild-type (WT) littermates (Figure 8B).

Effect of RLIP76 expression on eye morphology and development: To study the tissue organization of eye tissues in RLIP76 Tg mice we have performed Hematoxylin and eosin staining. The eye of Tg mice exhibited remarkably smaller and disorganized lens as compare to the WT. All other eye tissues including retina, cornea were present but their architecture and position seems to be distorted perhaps because of small lens (Figure 11B). Thus smaller size of lens and gross morphological abnormalities were characteristics of RLIP76 Tg mice. As expected, the eye of WT mouse was normally developed showing organized structure of lens and the surrounding tissues (Figure 11A). We also compared lens development of RLIP76 Tg with WT mice by taking picture of eye using stereomicroscope. Results of these studies (Figure 11A) also showed that, the lens development was severely impaired in Tg mice as compared to that in WT mice.

Expression of major constituent of lens protein: Crystallin gene promoter was used to generate RLIP76 Tg mice but crystallins constitute a major portion of lens protein. Therefore, we examined whether or not the expression of major constitutive lens crystallins was altered due to decreased availability of trans factors driving endogenous crystalline genes expression in the Tg mice. The results of both Immunofluorescence and western blot experiments shown in figure 12 showed the both groups have similar expression of α -crystallin and γ -crystallin proteins in the lens of Tg and

WT mice that excluded the possibility of the crystallin promoter being the causative factor for the observed phenotype.

Expression of antioxidant enzymes in transgenic mice. Since RLIP76 has been known be involved in providing protection against oxidative stress and prime interest of engineering RLIP76 transgenic mice was to study the protection of ocular lens. Therefore, we examined whether or not the expression of antioxidant enzymes was altered in the Tg mice. The results of western blot experiments shown in figure 13 showed the both groups have similar expression of GSTA4, catalase, SOD, and GPx enzymes in the lens.

Taken together the results presented in this specific aim 1 show that we successfully generated lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice. The over expression of RLIP76 in these Tg mice was lens specific. The Tg mice had a characteristic phenotype in which the eyes were comparatively smaller in size and weight. These mice also showed impaired development of lens and eye. Studies into the mechanisms that may lead to this phenotype similar to that observed in humans with microphthalmia are described in succeeding aims.

Figure 6: RLIP76 expression induced in HLE-B3 cells subjected to oxidative stress.

HLE-B3 cells were treated with 50µM hydrogen peroxide and 10µM 4-HNE for 2 hours, and with radiation UV-C for 2 minutes. Fresh medium was added to the treated cells and followed by recovery period of 24 hours. Western blot analysis was performed with total cellular extracts using the RLIP76 antibody. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

Figure 6.



Figure 7: Generation of lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mice.

(A) Schematic presentation of vector used for RLIP76 Tg mice generation. To over express RLIP76 gene specifically in lens we used the vector comprises of $\delta en\alpha A$ promoter, a heterogenic enhancer/promoter comprising the third intron of the chick $\delta 1$ -crystallin gene and the mouse αA crystallin promoter; a rabbit β -globin intron; and a bovine growth hormone polyadenylation signal. The $\delta en\alpha A$ promoter becomes active at the lens pit stage and remains active in all lens cells including both lens epithelial and fiber cells, even at postnatal stages [128].

(B) Southern blot of five lines of RLIP76 Tg mice. Mouse 1885 base pairs long *RLIP76* gene was cloned in the vector. Transgene 5.3 Kb in size was digested out from the vector using restriction enzymes, ASP718 and NotI, and injected into the pronuclei of B6C3F2 fertilized eggs. Later, the injected eggs were transferred into the surrogate mothers and five lines of RLIP76 transgenic mice were produced. Insertion of transgene in all five lines was confirmed by southern blot using a pair of primers designed against RLIP76 transgene. RLIP76 transgene bands visualized at 5.3 kb distance and endogenous RLIP76 bands appeared at 14.3 kb. Loading control is showing equal amounts of DNA used for southern blot analysis.

Figure 7A.



Figure 7B.



Figure 8: RLIP76 Tg mice possess eyes smaller in size and weight.

- (A) A representative photograph of WT and Tg mice showing difference in eye size.
- (B), Bar graph showing wet eye weight ratios of Tg/WT mice.

Average weight of eyes adjusted by body weight. (Adjusted weight= Eye weight (mg)/body weight (g) x 100*)

Figure 8A.



Figure 8B.



Table 1. Representing eyes weight of wild type and RLIP76 transgenic mice.

Tg line	Tg adjusted eye weight	Wt adjusted eye weight	Ratio of Tg/ Wt eye
	$(Avg \pm SD(n))^*$	$(Avg \pm SD(n))^*$	
24	55±5 (4)	98±12 (3)	0.56
47	67±4 (4)	111±2 (2)	0.60
41	80±12 (6)	103±9 (2)	0.78

Figure 9: Identification of transgenic mice by genotyping. After sacrificing mice, tail biopsy was performed. Genomic DNA was purified from the mouse tail and quality of purified DNA was determined. DNA concentrations ranging from 200ng to 500ng were used in Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) for amplification of RLIP76 transgene. Primers (table 2) used for transgene amplification were designed for amplification of specific RLIP76 transgene and their amplified product was 198 bp long. Yaint primers were used as PCR control and their amplified products was 100 bp in size.

Figure 9.



 Table 2: Primers used for genotyping.

RLIP76 Transgene (Forward)	GCAACGTGCTGGTTATTGTG
RLIP76 Transgene (Reverese)	CGAGGAAGGGAAGTGGTCTT
Yaint (Forward)	GCTGCCAGCTGTCTTCCGGG
Yaint (Reverse)	GCCACCGCCAAGCAGCCTTC

Figure 10: Lens specific over expression of RLIP76 in Tg mice.

(A) Western blot analysis of lens and remaining ocular tissues showing selective over expression of RLIP76 in the lens of Tg mice. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lens and remaining ocular tissues were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot was performed with lens and ocular tissues lysates using the RLIP76 antibody. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(**B**) **Immunofluorescence localization of RLIP76 in WT and Tg lenses.** Three weeks old mice eyes were fixed and sectioned. Sections were stained with RLIP76 antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect RLIP76 expression. RLIP76 was visualized as green fluorescent signals in the lens epithelial and lens fiber cells. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells.

Figure 10A.



Figure 10B.



Figure 11: Ocular tissue organization is disrupted in lensRLIP76Tg mice.

(A) Comparison of lenses of WT and Tg mice. Mice were euthanized. Eyes were dissected, weighed, and kept in DMEM on ice. Pictures of the eyes were taken using stereomicroscope. Picture on left: eye from WT showing normal lens development. Picture on right: eye from lensRLIP76Tg (labeled as mutant) photographed at double the magnification showing poor development of lens.

(**B**) Hematoxylin and Eosin staining of eyes from WT and Tg mice showing anterior and posterior regions of eye. Figure showing proper developed eye and lens in WT while in Tg eye, ocular tissues are disorganized and lens becomes small in size. Abbreviations: C, cornea; Ir, iris; LE, lens epithelial cells; LF, lens fiber cells; R, retina.

(C) Hematoxylin staining of eye from day one old mice. Showing organ free zone (OFZ) is more in Tg lens as compared to that of WT. Abbreviations: L, Lens; arrow, lens epithelial cells; arrowhead, fiber cells.

Figure 11A.



Figure 11B.



Figure 11C.



Figure 12: Similar expression of crystallins in Tg and WT mice.

(A) Western blot analysis showing similar expression of α -crystallin and γ -crystallin proteins. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old wild type and transgenic mice. Lens was homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using the α -crystallin and γ -crystallin antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(B) Immunofluorescence image showing expression of α -crystallin and γ -crystallin in lens of WT and Tg mice.

Three weeks old mice eyes were fixed and sectioned. Eye sections were stained with α -crystallin and γ -crystallin antibodies and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated and Rhodamine Red-x secondary antibodies were used to detect α -crystallin and γ -crystallin expression. α –crystallin was visualized as red fluorescent signals and γ -crystallin as green in the lens. Figure 12A.



Figure 12B.



Figure 13: Determination of antioxidant enzymes expression in transgenic mice. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old wild type and transgenic mice. Isolated lens was homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using GSTA4, SOD, Catalase and GPx antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

Figure 13.

(**A**)



(B)



(**D**)





3.2 **Specific Aim 2.** Effect of RLIP76 Over Expression on Gene Expression Profile and expression of transcription Factors Involved in Lens Development.

Changes in gene expression profile in lens of RLIP76 Tg mice: To better understand the effects of RLIP76 over-expression on lens morphology, we analyzed changes in the gene expression profile in Tg lens by microarray technology. Microarray analysis was performed by Phalanx Biotech Group, Inc., (Belmont, CA), using Onearray MOA2.0 chip. Total RNA was purified from lenses of 3 weeks old WT and Tg mice. Data generated from microarray experiments was showing modulation of total 9000 genes expression in lens of RLIP76 Tg mice. Further consideration was given to genes, whose expression altered by 1.5 fold at least after normalization with the confidence level of 95%. In Tg lens, 6348 genes were found modulated, (either induced or suppressed) as compared to the WT. These modulated genes were then organized according to their known involvement(s) in biological process using the Database for Annotation, Visualization and Integrated Discovery 6.7 (DAVID 6.7) [131]. A preliminary examination of these results presented in Table 3 suggested that the transcriptional profile of many of the genes induced by RLIP76 over expression was related to changes in visual perception, eye and cell morphogenesis, cell-cell signaling, cell cycle, actin cytoskeleton organization, small G proteins signaling, and RNA splicing and processing. While suppressed genes profile was associated with changes in induction and regulation of apoptosis, transcription and brain development.

Expression of Pax6 is downregulated in transgenic lens:

It is well established that Pax6 is a major transcription factor involved in the initiation and further development of lens. We examined the expression levels of Pax6 in lenses of WT and Tg mice. The

overall expression level of Pax6 is downregulated in Tg lens compared to wild type as shown by western blot analysis (Figure 14A).

This observation was further confirmed by immunofluorescence studies of eyes demonstrating a selective suppression of Pax6 in fiber cells of the lens of Tg mice as compared to the WT mice. The lens fiber cells of the Tg mice showed a remarkable decrease in the levels of Pax6 (Figure 14B). However, in the lens epithelium of the Tg mice the expression of *Pax6* was not altered significantly. These data suggest that cell specific alterations in the expression and functions of Pax6 may contribute to poor eye/lens development in RLIP76 Tg mice.

To determine when the promoter used for engineering of lens specific RLIP76 Tg mice starts expression of RLIP76 in the lens and to examine the affects of RLIP76 overexpression on lens morphology and Pax6 expression, we performed immunofluorescence studies at E10.5, day 1 and three weeks old mice eye sections. Pax6 was used as a marker of lens development. Results of these studies showed that the promoter starts expressing RLIP76 at lens pit formation stage in E10.5 embryo (data not presented). In the lens of Tg mice at day 1, RLIP76 over expression was notable (Figure 14C), the expression of Pax6 was down regulated, and the size of the lens was smaller as compared to that of wild type mice (Figure 14D). These results suggest that over expression of RLIP76 affected Pax6 expression from the starting of lens development.

Hsf1 and Hsf4b expression is remarkably suppressed in lens of Tg mice:

Heat shock factors (Hsfs), particularly Hsf4b have been suggested to be involved in the mechanisms of lens development through inhibition of fiber cells differentiation [87, 93]. Since previous studies have shown that RLIP76 interacts with Hsf1 and keeps it inactive in the cytosol in physiological

condition [8]. Since Hsf1 and Hsf4b share the most of structural domains, we thought it would be interesting if the expression of these two transcription factors was examined. We compared the expression of Hsf1and Hsf4b in the lens of WT and RLIP76 Tg mice. The results of Western blot analysis presented in Figure 15A showed that both, Hsf1 Hsf4b were remarkably down regulated in the lenses of Tg mice as compared to those of the WT. Suppression of the expression of these Hsfs in the lenses of Tg mice was further confirmed by the results of immunofluorescence studies conducted with the WT and RLIP76 Tg lenses presented in figures 15B and 15C.

Altered expression of Hsps in the lens of RLIP76 Tg mice:

Since the expression levels of HSFs were decreased in transgenic mice and HSPs are downstream targets of HSFs, we examined the effect of RLIP76 overexpression on lens Hsps. Hsps play an important role in lens development and act as chaperones to provide stability to proteins. The results of Western blot analysis (Figure 15D) showed that while the expression of Hsp27 and Hsp40 was down-regulated and that of Hsp60 was up-regulated; the expression of Hsp70 and Hsp90 was not significantly altered in the lens of Tg mice. These results suggest that RLIP76 over expression in lens may affect the functions mediated by Hsfs.
Table 3. Induced or suppressed genes in RLIP76 (RalBP1) Tg lens distributed into biological categories¹. Upper panel showing organization of induced genes in RLIP76 Tg lens compare to wild type into Gene Ontology (GO) categories and the number of significantly changed genes in the various categories. Lower panel showing suppressed genes in various Gene Ontology categories.

¹GO analysis was performed using NIH server DAVID http://david.abcc.ncifcrf.gov.

²GO ID numbers were obtained from http://www.ebi.ac.uk/GOA

³% of total induced or suppressed genes.

⁴T-test p-value with confidence of 95% representing gene enrichment for that pathway

GO ID ²	GO Category	Genes	% ³	P-value ⁴	
Induced genes according to pathways					
GO:0007601	visual perception	63	1.0%	2.4E-11	
GO:0050953	sensory perception of light stimulus	63	1.0%	4.4E-11	
GO:0016192	vesicle-mediated transport	198	3.3%	1.4E-9	
GO:0046907	intracellular transport	184	3.0%	3.6E-9	
GO:0016071	mRNA metabolic process	132	2.2%	1.4E-7	
GO:0006897	endocytosis	85	1.4%	6.0E-6	
GO:0006396	RNA processing	171	2.8%	1.1E-5	
GO:0048592	eye morphogenesis	33	0.5%	6.2E-3	
GO:0000902	cell morphogenesis	123	2.0%	8.5E-5	
GO:0016567	protein ubiquitination	35	0.6%	1.3E-4	
GO:0007267	cell-cell signaling	113	1.9%	4.4E-4	
GO:0007049	cell cycle	218	3.6%	5.5E-4	
GO:0008380	RNA splicing	82	1.3%	6.0E-4	
GO:0007155	cell adhesion	200	3.3%	9.5E-4	
GO:0042981	regulation of apoptotic process	195	3.2%	2.0E-3	
GO:0030029	actin filament-based process	71	1.2%	2.0E-3	
GO:0007010	cytoskeleton organization	121	2.0%	2.3E-3	
GO:0007264	small GTPase mediated signal Transduction	98	1.6%	2.7E-3	
GO:0030036	actin cytoskeleton organization	65	1.1%	6.0E-3	
GO:0033554	cellular response to stress	137	2.3%	3.5E-2	
GO:0007179	TGF beta receptor signaling pathway	21	0.3%	4.7E-2	
GO:0006915	apoptotic process	160	2.6%	1.4E-2	
GO:0007169	tyrosine kinase receptor signaling pathway	71	1.2%	2.1E-2	
Suppressed genes according to pathways					
GO:0042981	regulation of apoptotic process	12	4.6%	3.6E-2	
GO:0045944	positive regulation of transcription From RNA polymerase II promoter	9	3.4%	3.9E-2	
GO:0043066	negative regulation of apoptotic proce	ess 7	2.7%	4.4E-2	
GO:0051338	regulation of transferase activity	7	2.7%	2.1E-2	
GO:0030900	forebrain development	6	2.3%	3.4E-2	
GO:0006936	muscle contraction	4	1.5%	2.7E-2	
GO:0008015	blood circulation	5	1.9%	3.2E-2	
GO:0097190	apoptotic signaling pathway	3	1.1%	2.9E-2	
GO:0006917	induction of apoptosis	6	2.3%	3.4E-2	
GO:0002449	lymphocyte mediated immunity	4	1.5%	4.8E-2	

Figure 14: Immunofluorescence and western blot studies for expression of RLIP76 and Pax6 in lens.

(A) Expression of Pax6 is downregulated in RLIP76 over expressed lens tissues. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using Pax6 and RLIP76 antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(B) Suppression in Pax6 expression in Tg lens of three weeks old mice was confirmed by immunofluorescence studies. Eyes from three weeks old mice were dissected and after fixing, sections were made. Eye sections were stained with Pax6 antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect Pax6 expression. Pax6 expression was visualized as green fluorescent signals in the lens epithelial and lens fiber cells. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells.

(C) Showing the expression of RLIP76 is up regulated in day 1 old lens of RLIP76 Tg mice as compared to that of WT. Eyes from day one old mice were dissected and after fixing, were sectioned. Eye sections were stained with RLIP76 antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. Rodamine Red-x conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect RLIP76 expression. RLIP76 expression was visualized as Red fluorescent signals in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Abbreviations: L, lens; arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells. (D) Showing the expression of Pax6 is down regulated in day 1 old lens of RLIP76 Tg mice as compared to that of WT. Eyes from day one old mice were dissected and after fixing, were sectioned. Eye sections were stained with Pax6 antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. Rodamine Red-x conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect Pax6 expression. Pax6 expression was visualized as Red fluorescent signals in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Abbreviations: L, lens; arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells. Figure 14A.



Figure 14B.



Figure 14C.



Figure 14D.



Figure 15: Suppression in Hsf1, Hsf4b, and alterations in Hsps expression in transgenic mice.

(A), Western blot analysis showing down-regulation of the expression of Hsf1 and Hsf4b in Tg lens as compared to the WT. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using Hsf1, Hsf4b and RLIP76 antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(B) Immunofluorescence of Hsf1. showing suppressed expression of Hsf1 in Tg lens as compared to the WT lens. Eyes from day one old mice were dissected and after fixing, were sectioned. Eye sections were stained with Hsf1 antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect Hsf1 expression. Hsf1 expression was visualized as green fluorescent signals in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Abbreviations: C, lens capsule; arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells.

(C) Immunofluorescence showing suppressed expression of Hsf4b in Tg lens as compared to the WT lens. Eyes from day one old mice were dissected and after fixing, were sectioned. Eye sections were stained with Hsf4b antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect Hsf4b expression. Hsf4b expression was visualized as green fluorescent signals in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Abbreviations: arrows showing lens epithelial cells; arrowheads, showing lens fiber cells.

(D) Western blot comparing the expression of Hsp27, Hsp40, Hsp60, Hsp70 and Hsp90 in WT and Tg lenses. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using Hsp27, Hsp40, Hsp60, Hsp70 and Hsp90 antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

Figure 15A.



Figure 15B.



Figure 15C.



Figure 15D.



3.3 **Specific Aim 3.** Effect of RLIP76 over expression on actin cytoskeleton organization and epithelial cells differentiation.

Overexpression of RLIP76 causes disruption of lens actin cytoskeleton organization:

An actin cytoskeleton structure provides physical support on which lens architecture builds on. A proper actin cytoskeleton organization is required for the normal development of lens and differentiation of fiber cells. Previous studies have suggested that overexpression of Ral GTPase, an upstream molecule to RLIP76, caused disruption of actin cytoskeleton organization of *Drosophila* eye but the mechanism leading to disruption of actin organization and the effect of RLIP76 over expression were not deciphered. Therefore, we examined the effect of RLIP76 over expression on actin cytoskeleton organization in the lens of Tg mice. We performed Immunofluorescence studies using actin antibody. The results of these studies presented in Figure 16A clearly showed that the lens cytoskeleton in Tg mice was profoundly disrupted while the actin cytoskeleton in wild type lens was intact and well organized.

Activation of Cdc42 is decreased in Tg lens:

It has been documented that Cdc42, a member of Rho GTPase family, plays a pivotal role in the regulation of actin cytoskeleton dynamics. This dynamic of actin cytoskeleton is an important phenomenon necessary for the differentiation of epithelial cells into fiber cells and consequently for the growth of lens. Since RLIP76 has GTPase Activating Protein domain in its structure and organization of cytoskeleton was disrupted in Tg lens, we have examined the activation level of Cdc42 and endogenous expression level. Results of GTPase activation assay presented in figure 16B clearly showed decreased activation levels of Cdc42 in RLIP76 Tg lens compared to the wild type

lens, while the endogenous expression levels of Cdc42 in both group were same. These results suggested that RLIP76 was regulating only the activation of Cdc42 and not the expression of Cdc42. GTPase activation assay kit uses the Cdc42 property of selective interaction in activated state with p21-binding domain (PBD) of p21-activated protein kinase (PAK). Therefore, experiments were conducted in which the lysates from the WT and Tg mice lenses were incubated with agarose beads conjugated with PAK to specifically bind the GTP-bound Cdc42. After washing off the unbound and non specific proteins, bounded Cdc42 were eluted and western blot was run and data shown in the figure 16B. These results indicate that RLIP76-mediated suppression of Cdc42 activation is associated with the disruption of cytoskeleton organization in the lens of the Tg mice.

Phosphorylation of cofilin is decreased in Tg lens:

Activated Cdc42 regulates the phosphorylation of cofilin via the activation of LIM kinase. It is known that un-phosphorylated cofilin binds to actin polymers to depolymerize them into monomers and the phosphorylation of cofilin inhibits its depolymerizing activity [111]. Therefore, we compared the expression and phosphorylation of cofilin in lenses of WT and Tg mice. As presented in figure 16C, a significant decrease in the phosphorylation of cofilin was observed in Tg lens that was consistent with the decreased activation of Cdc42 (figure 16B). However, similar to that observed for Cdc42, the total expression of cofilin was also comparable in WT and Tg lens. Together, these results suggest that RLIP76-mediated suppression of Cdc42 activation in Tg lens results in the suppression of actin depolymerizing activity of cofilin that contributes to the disorganization of actin cytoskeleton in the lens of RLIP76 Tg mice.

Expression of SKAP2 and NCK2:

SKAP2 expression is regulated by Hsf4b and that is involved in the actin cytoskeleton reorganization. It interacts with NCK2, which along with PAK forms a complex involved in the regulation of actin cytoskeleton reorganization. Since Hsf4b expression is suppressed in Tg lens, we have examined the expression of SKAP2 and NCK2 at mRNA levels. RT-PCR examination of these genes revealed expression of SKAP2 mRNA was down-regulated by 50% and that of NCK2 was down regulated by 40% in the Tg lens as compared to the WT lens (Figure 16D). Result presented in figure 16D show the suppression of SKAP2 is consistent with the results showing suppression of Hsf4b. Furthermore, these results suggest that the suppression of Hsf4b and its downstream target SKAP2 are also involved in observed disruption of actin cytoskeleton organization in lens of Tg mice.

Expression of Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) Markers:

We have examined the expression of EMT markers in Tg lens by western blot and Immunofluorescence. When epithelial phenotype changes and acquires phenotype of mesenchymal cells, expression of E-Cadherin switches to N-Cadherin and expression of other proteins such as vimentin, β -catenin and fibronectin get up regulated. Result presented in figure 17A-D showed that in the lens of RLIP76 Tg mice, expression of E-cadherin was up regulated while the expression of N-cadherin, Vimentin, and β -catenin was down regulated as shown in figure 17 A-D. These results suggest that the epithelial phenotype was more prominent in Tg lens as compared to WT lens and that the overexpression of RLIP76 suppresses the transition of epithelial cells into Mesenchymal cells.

Figure 16: Effect of RLIP76 over expression in lens on actin cytoskeleton organization, regulatory genes SKAP2 and NCK2 expression and activation of Cdc42.

(A), Staining of actin cytoskeleton with actin antibody showing the myriad disrupted cytoskeleton organization. Eyes from three weeks old mice were dissected and after fixing, sections were made. Eye sections were stained with actin antibody and imaged with confocal microscopy. Rhodamine Red X-conjugated secondary antibody was used to visualize actin organization. Actin expression was visualized as red fluorescent signals in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue. Lens is indicated as L.

(B) The activation of Cdc42 is attenuated in Tg lens compared to WT.

The lysates from the WT and Tg mice lenses were incubated with agarose beads conjugated with p21-binding domain (PBD) of p21-activated protein kinase (PAK) to specifically bind the GTP-bound activated Cdc42. Western blot analysis of eluted proteins showing decreased amount of GTP bound activated Cdc42 in Tg lens as compare to the WT lens. The expression of endogenous Cdc42 is, however, not changed in Tg lens as compared to the WT lens. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(C) Phosphorylation of cofilin is decreased in Tg lens as compared to WT.

Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using cofilin and phosphor cofilin antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control. A significant decrease in the phosphorylation of cofilin was observed in Tg lens. However, the total level of cofilin is similar in the lens of both WT and Tg mice.

(D) Expression of mRNA of SKAP2 and NCK2 that are known to be regulators of actin cytoskeleton is down-regulated in Tg lens. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in lysis buffer for RNA purification. Purified RNA's quality and quantity was determined by Nanodrop spectrophotometer. cDNA was synthesized and equal amount of cDNA was used for the Real Time Polymerase Chain Reaction(RT PCR). Gene specific primers were used for the amplification and primer sequences are mentioned in Table 4. GAPDH primers were as a housekeeping control for normalization of data.

Figure 16A.



Figure 16B.



Figure 16C.



Figure 16D.



Table 4: Primers used for the RT PCR.

SKAP2 (Forward)	TAGGAACCTGTTGGCAGATGT		
SKAP2 (Reverse)	TCTGAGGCTAAGGAAATCGTGT		
NCK2 (Forward)	AAGCACTGATGCGGAGTACC		
NCK2 (Reverse)	TCATCCTCTCGTTCTGCTACG		
GAPDH (Forward)	AGGTCGGTGTGAACGGATTTG		
GAPDH (Reverse)	TGTAGACCATGTAGTTGAGGTCA		

Figure 17: Effects of RLIP76 overexpression on the expression of epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) markers such as E-Cadherin, N-Cadherin, Fibronectin, Catenin and Vimentin.

(A) Western blot showing decreased expression of Mesenchymal markers N-Cadherin, vimentin, beta-catenin and increased expression of epithelial marker E-Cadherin in Tg lens. Lenses were dissected from eyes of three weeks old WT and Tg mice. Isolated lenses were homogenized and lysed in RIPA buffer. Western blot analysis was performed with lens extracts using E-cadherin, N-cadherin, β -catenin and vimentin antibodies. GAPDH was used as a loading control.

(B, C &D) Immufluorescence study showing suppressed expression of N-Cadherin and Fibronectin and upregulated expression of E-cadherin in Tg lens.

Eyes from three weeks old mice were dissected and after fixing, sections were made. Eye sections were stained with E-cadherin, N-cadherin and fibronectin antibodies and imaged with confocal microscopy. FITC-conjugated secondary antibody was used to detect E-cadherin, Rhodamine Red X-conjugated secondary antibody for N-cadherin and fibronectin expression. E-cadherin expression was visualized as green fluorescent signals, N-cadherin and fibronectin as red in the lens. Nuclei staining with DAPI were visualized in blue.

Figure 17A.



Figure 17B.



Figure 17C.



Figure 17D.



CHAPTER IV

DISCUSSION

In this study, we have used eye of mouse as a model system to elucidate functions of RLIP76 in the development of lens. To study the functions of RLIP76 in lens development, we engineered RLIP76 transgenic (Tg) mice using mouse RalBP1 transgene cloned in the vector containing a promoter which provides specificity to gene expression in lens. RLIP76 Tg mice were successfully engineered and five different lines of these RLIP76 Tg mice were produced. Initial genotypical and phenotypical characterization of RLIP76 Tg mice confirmed the integration of mouse RalBP1 transgene in mouse genome and integrated transgene was able to over express RLIP76 specifically in the lens. Breeding between RLIP76 Tg and WT mice was successful and they produced offspring's which carries RLIP76 transgene in the genome. It showed that the integration of transgene had not affected the reproduction in the Tg mice and produced progeny have been able to transfer the integrated exogenous transgene generation to generation. These observations confirmed and verified the RLIP76 Tg model that has been employed in the present study. The results of phenotypical characterization demonstrated that RLIP76 Tg mice appear to possess the smaller eye phenotype having impaired lens and eye tissues development. We report for the first time that lens specific over expression of RLIP76 leads to impaired normal lens development and smaller eye size phenotype similar to that of microphthalmia. Microarray data showing changes in gene expression and relevant pathways in Tg mice presented in the result section (table 3) may be helpful in providing a platform for future mechanistic studies. This data will be submitted in the Gene Expression Omnibus Public Repository at National Center for Biotechnology Information.

Further investigation of biological process and molecules that are affected by the overexpression of RLIP76 showed that the expression of some transcription factors particularly Pax6, Hsf1, and Hsf4b was suppressed in RLIP76 Tg mice. These transcription factors are important players in normal development of lens. Moreover, activation of Cdc42 was decreased and subsequent phosphorylation of cofilin was attenuated in transgenic lens. It can be concluded that deceased activation of Cdc42 is culminating in the disruption in organization of actin cytoskeleton of lens/eye tissues in Tg mice. It is known that actin cytoskeleton reorganization plays an important role in differentiation of fiber cells from epithelial cells via facilitation of cell elongation and cell migration towards the axis of lens and then finally to the core of lens [98, 99]. Our results showed that the expression of epithelial cell markers such as E-cadherin is more prominent in Tg lens as compared to the lens of wild type mice. Up regulation of E-cadherin and presence of more organ free zone (OFZ) in Tg mice suggest that differentiation of epithelial cells into fiber cells is inhibited resulting in reduced number of fiber cells in Tg lens required for growth in to a compact and transparent lens. Abrupt differentiation of fiber cells may therefore be causing a problem with tightly packaging of secondary fiber cells that is required for growth of the lens and for maintaining its transparency. These observations suggest that down-regulation of Pax6, Hsf4b and Hsf1, altered expression of Hsps, increased inactivation of Cdc42, attenuate phosphorylation of cofilin and disrupted cytoskeleton organization are contributing to aberrant differentiation of fiber cells and impaired lens development in RLIP76 Tg mice lens.

Presence of smaller size lens in Tg mice is may be subsequently affecting the positioning, organization, and development of other eye tissues. This could be a reason for appearance of smaller eye phenotype in RLIP76 transgenic mice. RLIP76 Tg mice seem to mimic microphthalmia, a human syndrome that is characterized with variably diminished eye size [59,

95

67]. The mouse model reported for the first time in this study could be a valuable asset for studying the biochemical and genetic basis of microphthalmia. Since our results suggest a direct correlation between the severity of small eye phenotype of Tg mice and RLIP76 expression, it may be speculated that gain of function mutations of RLIP76 may be involved in the etiology of microphthalmia.

It has been suggested that microphthalmia in newborns may be associated with fetal alcohol syndrome, and certain infections during pregnancy [132]. This seems to be consistent with present findings showing the over-expression of RLIP76 in lens leads to small eye phenotype. Previously, it has been shown that in HLE-B3 and RPE cells, RLIP76 is rapidly induced by several folds by even a minimal oxidative stress [124]. We have confirmed these findings during the present studies. It is possible that a persistent up-regulation of RLIP76 expression due to oxidative stress caused by frequent alcohol consumption or infections could contribute to microphthalmia in newborns. Lens specific RLIP76 transgenic mouse model reported in this dissertation could be a suitable vertebrate model for investigations into the mechanisms involved in lens and eye development.

Role of Pax6:

Our data shows that Pax6 expression is suppressed in Tg lens. It has been known that Pax6 function is critical for eye development including ocular lens. In lens, its role starts from lens specification and subsequent formation. It has been shown that absence of eyes can result in humans and mice if they carry loss of function mutations in Pax6 [63]. Attenuation in Pax6 activity in the heterozygotes for Pax6 mutations also leads to small eye syndrome in mice [64]. Pax6 is important to differentiation epithelial cells to fiber cells [75]. Change in Pax6 levels is

associated with disturbed fiber cells differentiation. Any association between RLIP76 and Pax6 had however not been demonstrated previously and present studies for the first time show that the expression of Pax6 is down regulated upon RLIP76 over expression in lens. Furthermore, our findings indicate that down regulation of Pax6 expression by RLIP76 may be differential and cell type specific. Immunofluorescence studies suggest that it was differentially affected in the lens fibers and epithelial cells. While pax6 expression was suppressed in lens fibers, but in the lens epithelial cells it seemed to be slightly up regulated in the Tg mice. Regulation of Pax6 expression by RLIP76 may be through Cdc42 GTPase. An embryonic study showed that activated Cdc42 induces expression of Pax6 though the activation of mTOR [133]. Since RLIP76 Tg mice have deceased activated Cdc42, therefore it could be attenuating Cdc42 mediated induction of Pax6 through mTOR pathway resulting in the decreased expression and differential regulation of Pax6 by RLIP76 and its relevance to lens development should be further investigated.

Role of HSFs:

Our data also show that expression of Hsf1 and Hsf4b is decreased in Tg lens. Decreased level of Hsf²s in Tg lens was corroborated by corresponding reduction in expression of their downstream targets such as Hsp25, Hsp40, and SKAP2. However, the expression of Hsp60 is upregulated, and there is no change in Hsp70 and Hsp90 levels. Clinical significance of Hsf4b in human lens development and formation of cataract has been reported. It has been observed in humans mutations in DNA binding domain of Hsf4b cause formation of early childhood cataract, called

lamellar cataract [88, 89]. We believe changed levels of Hsf's are contributing to impaired lens development through alteration in expression of downstream targets mentioned above.

Hsf's were identified as inducers of Hsp genes and other target genes those have HSE sequence in their promoters. Hsfs have also been shown to play a role in the regulation of development. The single Hsf of *Drosophila* is required for oogenesis and early development [85]. Similarly in mouse, Hsf1 is involved in oogenesis, placental development, and normal growth [86]. Hsf2 is also involved in spermatogenesis, oogenesis, and brain formation [134]. Hsf4b is selectively expressed in lens, lungs, brain and pancreas. However, in lens development only Hsf4b role has been suggested. In lens, it is involved in the expression of γ -crystallin that is involved in protein stabilization in dehydrated conditions [87]. Now it is believed that Hsf4b may behaves like a repressor and compete with Hsf1 as an activator. In fact in lens Hsf4b behaves differently depend on the cell type. For example, it activates the expression of Hsp27 and γ -crystallins in lens fiber cells while it represses the expression of Hsps and FGF in lens epithelial cells [87].

Crystallins and Hsp's are important to maintain and to stabilize lens proteins present in the center. These proteins can not turnover and must remain in stable condition through life to maintain lens transparency and to focus incoming light on the retina. In addition to induction of Hsps expression, Hsf4b also induces the expression of γ -crystallins. These γ -crystallins have heat shock element (HSE) in their promoter for the binding of Hsf4b. However, these HSE sites can also be occupied by Hsf1 but it is argued that Hsf1 remains in monomeric form in the absence of stress [87]. However, trimmers of Hsf4b can be available in normal physiological conditions and Hsf4b binds to the promoter of γ -crystallins at HSE and induces its expression. Thus, Hsf4b, not Hsf1, plays a role in the development of lens. Hsf4b and Hsf1 can regulate proliferation and differentiation of lens epithelial cells via controlling the expression of fibroblast growth factor

(FGF). FGF is documented as a proliferation stimulator at low dose while at high dose it stimulates differentiation of epithelial cells in lens [87, 135]. Hsf4b and Hsf1 competitively regulate FGF expression, Hsf1 acts as an inducer for the FGF expression while Hsf4b as a repressor. It has been reported that knockdown of Hsf4b in lens caused increased proliferation and premature differentiation of epithelial cells in to fiber cells while double knockdown of Hsf1 and Hsf4b had restored normal proliferation and differentiation [87, 90]. Our findings showing profound suppression of Hsf4b and Hsf1 in Tg mice confirm the role of Hsf4b signaling in lens development and demonstrate for the first time the regulation of Hsf4b by RLIP76.

We noted that Hsp25 and Hsp40 expression is decreased and Hsp60 expression is increased in RLIP76 Tg mice. Altered Hsps expression is due to suppressed expression of Hsf1 and Hsf4b in the lens of RLIP76 Tg mice. The function of Hsps is to refold denatured proteins into their native confirmation. Thereby, they provide protection to cells from stress induced apoptosis and promote cell survival [83, 84]. In exposure to stress, cell responds by drastic modification of cytoskeleton and a rapid induction of Hsps synthesis. Many Hsps are reported to interact with different cytoskeleton components, large Hsps such as Hsp70 and Hsp90 bind to microtubule network and centrosome while sHsps (small Hsps) are involved in maintaining the integrity of actin polymers and intermediate filaments [136]. Hsp27 binds at the end of actin filament and prevents further addition of actin monomer, thus prevents polymerization of actin polymers. This function of Hsp27 is depending on its phosphorylation status. During stress, binding of Hsp27 to actin polymer provides stability to actin filaments, moreover, it helps in reorganization of actin cytoskeleton to recover from deformities induced by stress. Since, expression of Hsp27 is down regulated in Tg lens and it may be possible that suppressed expression of Hsp27 is contributing to disrupt cytoskeleton organization phenotype of Tg lens [136].

We also observed suppressed expression of SKAP2, a downstream target of Hsf4b, which is involved in reorganization of actin cytoskeleton [137]. Results showed that SKAP2 mRNA expression is downregulated in RLIP76 Tg lens. Interestingly, mRNA expression of NCK2 is also downregulated, which interacts with SKAP2 during the reorganization of actin molecules. Together these two proteins form a complex in response to FGF that is involved in promotion of actin cytoskeleton reorganization during differentiation of fiber cells. It has been shown that knockdown of Hsf4b causes reduced expression of SKAP2 and disrupts actin cytoskeleton, which leads to aberrant differentiation of fiber cells. We have observed disruption of actin cytoskeleton and defect in fiber cells differentiation in RLIP76 Tg lens, that can be attributed to reduced expression of Hsf4b and down regulation of SKAP2 that lead to disruption of actin cytoskeleton and the inhibition of fiber cells differentiation.

Role of Cdc42:

Our results show that the activation of Cdc42 is compromised in the lens of RLIP76 Tg mice, however total expression levels of Cdc42 is not affected. RLIP76 promotes GTP hydrolysis activity of Cdc42 which results in the inactivation of it. Cdc42 acts as a regulator of actin cytoskeleton reorganization, so we further examined the phosphorylation status of cofilin. Our data show that phosphorylation of cofilin is decreased in lens of Tg. However, the level of total cofilin expression is same in both wild type and Tg lens. Reduction in cofilin phosphorylation was expected as it is also regulated by activated Cdc42. In activated state Cdc42 regulates cofilin phosphorylation through the activation of PAK which subsequently activates LINK to phosphorylate cofilin and thus inactivates it [111]. De-phosphorylated cofilin has preferential binding with actin polymers to convert them into monomer subunits. Presence of more de-

phosphorylated cofilin in RLIP76 Tg lens is expected to affect the organization of actin cytoskeleton.

It has been suggested that RLIP76 acts as a connecting link between two GTPase, Ral and Cdc42. Ral, the upstream protein to RLIP76 (RalBP1), has been implicated in development of Drosophila eye, where constitutively active Ral was inhibiting normal cell shape changes, a step necessary for normal eye morphology [127]. Inhibition of change in cell shape was due to disruption in actin cytoskeleton organization upon expression of constitutively active Ral. It was speculated that this outcome was possibly because of regulation of Cdc42 activity by Ral through its effector RLIP76, but direct evidences were not presented in the study. Our study confirms this speculation that RLIP76 is regulating Cdc42 activation and is acting as a connecting link between Ral and Cdc42 GTPase. Present studies provide direct evidence for the role of RLIP76 in activation of Cdc42 in ocular tissues and are consistent with earlier studies showing a developmental role of RLIP76 in the embryonic development of Xenopus at gastrula stage, where it affects actin cytoskeleton organization [14, 15]. Actin cytoskeleton reorganization plays an important role in lens fiber cells differentiation from epithelial cells for the growth and maintaining the transparency of lens. Further studies are needed to understand the mechanism via which RLIP76 over expression disrupts cytoskeleton organization.

CHAPTER V

CONCLUSIONS

RLIP76 is known as a responder to oxidants and as a protective agent to ocular tissues from oxidative stress. It provides protection from toxicants via their transport out the cell. Thereby, RLIP76 prevents lens from oxidative stress induced cataractogenesis. We had engineered RLIP76 transgenic (Tg) mice with the purpose to study whether enhanced transporting capacity of lens provides more protection to lens from oxidative stress in transgenic mice. Surprisingly, these transgenic mice appeared to have smaller eye phenotype and impaired lens development; they have phenotypical similarities with microphthalmia. Following conclusions can be derived from the present study:

- RLIP76 transgenic mice possessed small eye phenotype and lens development was impaired in these mice. Smaller eye phenotype is similar to that of a congenital pathological condition known as microphthalmia in humans. Thereby, RLIP76 Tg mice can serve as a model to study the mechanisms involved in human microphthalmia.
- Presence of undeveloped and small lens in eye affected the development and positions of other ocular tissues. That could lead to small size phenotype. Examination of changes in gene expression profile of RLIP76 Tg mice, suggested that the expression of a number of genes was significantly affected in these mice. These altered genes are known to be involved in the pathways in several biological processes such as actin cytoskeleton reorganization, brain development, G-coupled protein signaling, transportation, endocytosis, and apoptosis. Alteration in these pathways in RLIP76 Tg mice could contribute to impairment of lens development and microphthalmia.

- Expression of the transcription factors such as Pax6, Hsf1, Hsf4b and their down stream targets Hsps was suppressed in Tg lens. These proteins are key regulators of normal lens development and functioning. Suppressed levels of these proteins could contribute to the aberrant development of lens in RLIP76 Tg mice.
- Morphological examination of lens of these transgenic mice showed that actin cytoskeleton organization that plays an important role in differentiation of lens epithelial cells into lens fiber cells was profoundly disrupted in Tg lens. Differentiation of fiber cells is required for the growth and maintenance of the transparency of lens. Disruption in actin cytoskeleton organization could be contributing to the impaired lens development through inhibition of the differentiation of epithelial cells into fiber cells.
- Our mechanistic studies suggest that the disruption in cytoskeleton organization in Tg lens was due to the decreased activation of Cdc42 GTPase, an important regulator of actin cytoskeleton organization. We demonstrate that the inactivation of Cdc42 leads to attenuated phosphorylation of cofilin that is necessary to stop the depolymerization of actin polymers into monomers, which inhibits depolymerization activity of cofilin.
- Taken together, the findings of this study suggest a major role of RLIP76 in the development of lens/ eye through the regulation of transcription factors such as Pax6, Hsf4b and Hsf1, and organization of actin cytoskeleton. Earlier studies had suggested Ral GTPase, an upstream to RLIP76, was regulating *Drosophila* eye development through inhibition of the actin cytoskeleton organization via Cdc42. However, role of RLIP76 had not been explored in these studies. Present study fills that gap in the information and shows that RLIP76 acts a connecting link between Ral and Cdc42 GTPases and plays an important role in the development of lens.

CHAPTER VI

FUTURE DIRECTIONS

We have demonstrated that over expression of RLIP76 leads to impaired lens development and a small eye phenotype similar to that of microphthalmia. Also, in RLIP76 Tg lens the organization of actin cytoskeleton was disrupted and a regulator of cytoskeleton, Cdc42, activation and subsequent phosphorylation cofilin was attenuated. Transcription factors such as pax6, Hsf1, Hsf4b and their downstream targets Hsps expression was also downregulated. These factors are necessary for the normal development of lens.

We observed that lens development in RLIP76 Tg mice was impaired in day one and three weeks old mice. Lens became smaller in size and over all eye size was reduced. For understanding the effect of RLIP76 over expression on lens development, it would be interesting to examine the effects of RLIP76 over expression in various stages of lens development in mouse embryo. These studies should provide insight about the stage at which RLIP76 over expression causes defects in lens development. Future studies in this direction should be conducted.

In present study we showed Pax6 expression was downregulated. It is a major transcription factor involved in determination of fate of lens development. Mechanisms involved in RLIP76-mediated down regulation of Pax6 have not been studied yet and should be studied in future. Earlier brain development studies have suggested the regulation of Pax6 expression by Cdc42 through mTOR. In future studies we can elucidate the role of RLIP76 in activation of mTOR. Since, we have shown RLIP76 to be a regulator of Cdc42 activation future studies on mechanisms of the regulation of Cdc42 must be conducted. Furthermore, the regulation of Hsf4b and Hsf1 by RLIP76 in Tg lens can be studied to delineate the mechanisms involved in the regulation of expression of Hsf4b and Hsf1 also needs to be studied. Since our Tg mice show microphthalmia phenotype, it would be interesting to test the hypothesis that "gain of function mutations of RLIP76 may be the genetic basis of microphthalmia". Microphthalmia in newborns is associated with fetal alcohol syndrome. Since RLIP76 transgenic mice are showing a phenotype similar to microphthalmia and RLIP76 is also responsive to oxidative stress, it would be an interesting study to investigate whether RLIP76 does play a role in the etiology of alcohol-induced microphthalmia in newborns.

CHAPTER VII

REFERENCES

- 1. Jullien-Flores V, Dorseuil O, Romero F, Letourneur F, Saragosti S, Berger R, et al. Bridging ral GTPase to rho pathways. RLIP76, a ral effector with CDC42/Rac GTPase-activating protein activity. J Biol Chem.1995; **270**(38):22473-7.
- 2. Park SH, Weinberg RA. A putative effector of ral has homology to Rho/Rac GTPase activating proteins. Oncogene.1995; **11**(11):2349-55.
- 3. Cantor SB, Urano T, Feig LA. Identification and characterization of ral-binding protein 1, a potential downstream target of ral GTPases. Mol Cell Biol.1995; **15**(8):4578-84.
- 4. Jullien-Flores V, Mahe Y, Mirey G, Leprince C, Meunier-Bisceuil B, Sorkin A, et al. RLIP76, an effector of the GTPase ral, interacts with the AP2 complex: Involvement of the ral pathway in receptor endocytosis. J Cell Sci.2000; **113**:2837-44.
- 5. Awasthi S, Singhal SS, Yadav S, Singhal J, Drake K, Nadkar A, Zajac E, Wickramarachchi D, Rowe N, Yacoub A, Boor P, Dwivedi S, Dent P, Jarman WE, John B, Awasthi YC. RLIP76 is a major determinant of radiation sensitivity. Cancer Res.2005; **65**(14):6022-8.
- 6. Yadav S, Singhal SS, Singhal J, Wickramarachchi D, Knutson E, Albrecht TB, Awasthi YC, Awasthi S. Identification of membrane-anchoring domains of RLIP76 using deletion mutant analyses. Biochemistry. 2004; **43**(51):16243-53.
- 7. Awasthi Y.C. Sharma R. Yadav S, Dwivedi S, Sharma, A, Awasthi, S. The non ABC transporter RLIP76 (RalBP-1) plays a major role in the mechanisms of drug resistance. Curr. Drug Metabol.2007; **8**:315-323.
- 8. Hu Y, Mivechi NF. HSF-1 interacts with Ral-binding protein 1 in a stress-responsive, multiprotein complex with HSP90 in vivo. J Biol Chem.2003; **278**(19):17299-306.
- 9. Quaroni A, Paul EC. Cytocentrin is a Ral-binding protein involved in the assembly and function of the mitotic apparatus. J Cell Sci.1999; **112**:707-18.
- 10. Matsuzaki T, Hanai S, Kishi H, Liu Z, Bao Y, Kikuchi A, et al. Regulation of endocytosis of activin type II receptors by a novel PDZ protein through Ral/Ral-binding protein 1-dependent pathway. J Biol Chem. 2002; **24**;277(21):19008-18.
- 11. Moskalenko S, Henry DO, Rosse C, Mirey G, Camonis JH, White MA. The exocyst is a ral effector complex. Nat Cell Biol.2002; **4**(1):66-72.
- 12. Goldfinger LE, Ptak C, Jeffery ED, Shabanowitz J, Hunt DF, Ginsberg MH. RLIP76 (RalBP1) is an R-ras effector that mediates adhesion-dependent rac activation and cell migration. J Cell Biol.2006; **174**(6):877-88.

- 13. Kashatus DF, Lim KH, Brady DC, Pershing NL, Cox AD, Counter CM. RALA and RALBP1 regulate mitochondrial fission at mitosis. Nat Cell Biol.2011; **13**(9):1108-15.
- 14. Lebreton S, Boissel L, Iouzalen N, Moreau J. RLIP mediates downstream signalling from RalB to the actin cytoskeleton during Xenopus early development. Mech Dev.2004; **121**(12):1481-94.
- 15. Boissel L, Houssin N, Chikh A, Rynditch A, Van Hove L, Moreau J. Recruitment of Cdc42 through the GAP domain of RLIP participates in remodeling of the actin cytoskeleton and is involved in Xenopus gastrulation. Dev Biol.2007; **312**(1):331-43.
- 16. Awasthi S, Cheng J, Singhal SS, Saini MK, Pandya U, Pikula S, et al. Novel function of human RLIP76: ATP-dependent transport of glutathione conjugates and doxorubicin. Biochemistry.2000; **39**(31):9327-34.
- 17. Awasthi S, Singhal SS, Yadav S, Singhal J, Vatsyayan R, Zajac E, Luchowski R, Borvak J, Gryczynski K, Awasthi YC. A central role of RLIP76 in regulation of glycemic control. Diabetes.2010; **59**(3):714-25.
- 18. Awasthi S, Singhal SS, Sharma R, Zimniak P, Awasthi YC. Transport of glutathione conjugates and chemotherapeutic drugs by RLIP76 (RALBP1): A novel link between G-protein and tyrosine kinase signaling and drug resistance. Int. J. Cancer.2003; **106**(5):635-46.
- 19. Kikuchi A, Demo SD, Ye ZH, Chen YW, Williams LT. ralGDS family members interact with the effector loop of ras p21. Mol Cell Biol.1994; **14**(11):7483-91.
- 20. Urano T, Emkey R, Feig LA. Ral-GTPases mediate a distinct downstream signaling pathway from ras that facilitates cellular transformation. EMBO J.1996; **15**(4):810-6.
- 21. Wang KL, Roufogalis BD. Ca2+/calmodulin stimulates GTP binding to the ras-related protein ral-A. J Biol Chem.1999; **274**(21):14525-8.
- 22. Gnad R, Kaina B, Fritz G. Rho GTPases are involved in the regulation of NF-kappaB by genotoxic stress. Exp Cell Res. 2001; **264**(2):244-9.
- 23. Schmitz AA, Govek EE, Bottner B, Van Aelst L. Rho GTPases: Signaling, migration, and invasion. Exp Cell Res. 2000; **261**(1):1-12.
- 24. Sharma R, Gupta S, Singh SV, Medh RD, Ahmad H, LaBelle EF, Awasthi YC. Purification and characterization of dinitrophenylglutathione ATPase of human erythrocytes and its expression in other tissues. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 1990; **171**(1):155-61.
- 25. Awasthi YC, Singh SV, Ahmad H, Wronski LW, Srivastava SK, LaBelle EF. ATP dependent primary active transport of xenobiotic-glutathione conjugates by human erythrocyte membrane. Mol Cell Biochem.1989; **91**(1-2):131-6.
- 26. Awasthi YC, Singhal SS, Gupta S, Ahmad H, Zimniak P, Radominska A, Lester R, Sharma R. Purification and characterization of an ATPase from human liver which catalyzes ATP hydrolysis in the presence of the conjugates of bilirubin bile acids and glutathione. Biochem Biophys Res. Commun. 1991; **175**(3):1090-6.
- 27. Awasthi S, Singhal SS, Srivastava SK, Zimniak P, Bajpai KK, Saxena M, Sharma R, Ziller SA 3rd, Frenkel EP, Singh SV, et al. Adenosine triphosphate-dependent transport of doxorubicin, daunomycin,

and vinblastine in human tissues by a mechanism distinct from the P-glycoprotein. J Clin Invest. 1994; **93**(3):958-65.

- 28. Awasthi S, Singhal SS, Srivastava SK, Torman RT, Zimniak P, Bandorowicz-Pikula J, et al. ATPdependent human erythrocyte glutathione-conjugate transporter. I. purification, photoaffinity labeling, and kinetic characteristics of ATPase activity. Biochemistry.1998; **37**(15):5231-8.
- 29. Singhal SS, Sharma R, Gupta S, Ahmad H, Zimniak P, Radominska A, Lester R, Awasthi YC. The anionic conjugates of bilirubin and bile acids stimulate ATP hydrolysis by S-(dinitrophenyl)glutathione ATPase of human erythrocyte. FEBS Lett.1991; **281**(1-2):255-7.
- 30. Awasthi S, Sharma R, Yang Y, Singhal SS, Pikula S, Bandorowicz-Pikula J, Singh SV, Zimniak P, Awasthi YC. Transport functions and physiological significance of 76 kDa Ral-binding GTPase activating protein (RLIP76). Acta Biochim Pol.2002; **49**(4):855-67.
- 31. Singhal SS, Singhal J, Yadav S, Dwivedi S, Boor PJ, Awasthi YC, et al. Regression of lung and colon cancer xenografts by depleting or inhibiting RLIP76 (ral-binding protein 1). Cancer Res. 2007; **67**(9):4382-9.
- 32. Singhal SS, Yadav S, Singhal J, Sahu M, Sehrawat A, Awasthi S. Diminished drug transport and augmented radiation sensitivity caused by loss of RLIP76. FEBS Lett. 2008; **582**(23-24):3408-14.
- 33. Singhal SS, Yadav S, Singhal J, Zajac E, Awasthi YC, Awasthi S. Depletion of RLIP76 sensitizes lung cancer cells to doxorubicin. Biochem Pharmacol. 2005; **70**(3):481-8.
- 34. Singhal SS, Sehrawat A, Sahu M, Singhal P, Vatsyayan R, Rao Lelsani PC, et al. Rlip76 transports sunitinib and sorafenib and mediates drug resistance in kidney cancer. Int J Cancer. 2010; **126**(6):1327-38.
- 35. Nakashima S, Morinaka K, Koyama S, Ikeda M, Kishida M, Okawa K, et al. Small G protein ral and its downstream molecules regulate endocytosis of EGF and insulin receptors. EMBO J.1999; **18**(13):3629-42.
- 36. Morinaka K, Koyama S, Nakashima S, Hinoi T, Okawa K, Iwamatsu A, et al. Epsin binds to the EH domain of POB1 and regulates receptor-mediated endocytosis. Oncogene.1999; **18**(43):5915-22.
- 37. Ikeda M, Ishida O, Hinoi T, Kishida S, Kikuchi A. Identification and characterization of a novel protein interacting with ral-binding protein 1, a putative effector protein of ral. J Biol Chem. 1998; **273**(2):814-21.
- 38. Moreau J, Lebreton S, Iouzalen N, Mechali M. Characterization of Xenopus RalB and Its Involvement in F-Actin Control during Early Development. Developmental Biology.1999; **209**(2):268–281.
- 39. Kristen CL, Grainger RM. Expression of activated MAP Kinase in Xenopus laevis embryos: evaluating the roles of FGF and other signaling pathways in early induction and patterning. Dev. Biol. 2000; **228**: 41–56.
- 40. Land MF, Fernald RD. The evolution of eyes. Annu Rev Neurosci. 1992; 15:1-29.
- 41. Lamb TD, Collin SP, Pugh, EDJ. Evolution of the vertebrate eye: opsins, photoreceptors, retina and eye cup. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2007; **8**(12): 960–976.
- 42. Piatigorsky J. Lens differentiation in vertebrates. A review of cellular and molecular features. Differentiation. 1981; **19**(3):134-53.
- 43. Taylor VL, al-Ghoul KJ, Lane CW, Davis VA, Kuszak JR, Costello MJ. Morphology of the normal human lens. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 1996; **37**(7):1396-410.
- 44. Andley UP. The lens epithelium: focus on the expression and function of the alpha-crystallin chaperones. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2008; **40**(3):317-23.
- 45. Moreau KL, King JA. Protein misfolding and aggregation in cataract disease and prospects for prevention. Trends in Molecular Medicine.2012; **18** (5)273–282.
- 46. Clark AR, Lubsen NH, Slingsby C. sHSP in the eye lens: crystallin mutations, cataract and proteostasis. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2012; **44**(10):1687-97.
- 47. Santaella R, Afshari N. Presbyopia-correcting intraocular lenses: 'one lens does not fit all'. Curr Opin Ophthalmol.2010; **21**(1):1-3.
- 48. Datskevich PN, Nefedova VV, Sudnitsyna MV, Gusev NB. Mutations of small heat shock proteins and human congenital diseases. Biochemistry (Mosc). 2012; **77**(13):1500-14.
- 49. Srivastava SK, Awasthi S, Wang L, Bhatnagar A, Awasthi YC, Ansari NH. Attenuation of 4hydroxynonenal-induced cataractogenesis in rat lens by butylated hydroxytoluene. Curr. Eye Res.1996; 15:749-754.
- 50. Srivastava SK, Singhal SS, Awasthi S, Pikula S, Ansari NH, Awasthi YC. A glutathione S-transferases isozyme (bGST 5.8) involved in the metabolism of 4-hydroxy-2-trans-nonenal is localized in bovine lens epithelium. Exp. Eye Res. 1996; **63**:329-337.
- 51. Sharma, R, Brown D, Awasthi S, Yang Y, Sharma A, Patrick B, Saini MK, Singh SP, Zimniak P, Singh SV, Awasthi YC. Transfection with 4-hydroxynonenal-metabolizing glutathione S-transferase isozymes leads to phenotypic transformation and immortalization of adherent cells. Eur. J. Biochem. 2004; **271** (9):1690-1701.
- 52. Adler R, Canto-Soler MV. Molecular mechanisms of optic vesicle development: complexities, ambiguities and controversies. Dev Biol. 2007; **305**(1):1-13.
- 53. Stroeva OG. Experimental analysis of the eye morphogenesis in mammals. J Embryol. 1960; 8:349–68.
- 54. Donner AL, Lachke SA, Maas RL. Lens induction in vertebrates: variations on a conserved theme of signaling events. Semin Cell Dev Biol. 2006; **17**(6):676-85.
- 55. Bharti K, Nguyen MT, Skuntz S, Bertuzzi S, Arnheiter H. The other pigment cell: specification and development of the pigmented epithelium of the vertebrate eye. Pigment Cell Res.2006; **19**(5):380-94.
- 56. Bassnett S. Lens organelle degradation. Exp Eye Res.2002; 74(1):1-6.

- 57. Wride MA. Lens fibre cell differentiation and organelle loss: many paths lead to clarity. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 2011; **366**(1568):1219-33.
- 58. Ragge NK, Subak-Sharpe ID, Collin JR. A practical guide to the management of anophthalmia and microphthalmia. Eye (Lond). 2007; **21**(10):1290-300.
- 59. Morrison D, FitzPatrick D, Hanson I, Williamson K, van Heyningen V, Fleck B, Jones I, Chalmers J, Campbell H. National study of microphthalmia, anophthalmia, and coloboma (MAC) in Scotland: investigation of genetic aetiology. J Med Genet.2002; **39**(1):16-22.
- 60. Anne M. Slavotinek. Eye development genes and known syndromes. Molecular Genetics and Metabolism. 2011; **104**:448–456.
- 61. Weiland HT, Vermey-Keers C, Salimans MM, Fleuren GJ, Verwey RA, Anderson MJ: Parvovirus B19 associated with fetal abnormality.Lancet.1987; 1(8534):682-683.
- 62. Blazer S, Zimmer EZ, Mezer E, Bronshtein M: Early and late onset fetal microphthalmia. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2006; **194**:1354-1359.
- 63. Callaerts P, Halder G, Gehring WJ. PAX-6 in development and evolution. Annu Rev Neurosci.1997; **20**: 483-532.
- 64. Hill RE, Favor J, Hogan BL, Ton CC, Saunders GF, Hanson IM, Prosser J, Jordan T, Hastie ND, van Heyningen V. Mouse Small eye results from mutations in a paired-like homeobox-containing gene. Nature.1992; **20**:355(6362):750.
- 65. Halder G, Callaerts P, Gehring WJ. Induction of ectopic eyes by targeted expression of the eyeless gene in drosophila. Science. 1995; **24:**267(5205):1788-92.
- 66. Hogan BL, Horsburgh G, Cohen J, Hetherington CM, Fisher G, Lyon MF. Small eyes (Sey): a homozygous lethal mutation on chromosome 2 which affects the differentiation of both lens and nasal placodes in the mouse. J Embryol Exp Morphol.1986; **97**:95-110.
- 67. Glaser T, Jepeal L, Edwards JG, Young SR, Favor J, Maas RL. PAX6 gene dosage effect in a family with congenital cataracts, aniridia, anophthalmia and central nervous system defects. Nat Genet. 1994; **7**(4):463-71.
- 68. Gehring WJ, Ikeo K. Pax 6: mastering eye morphogenesis and eye evolution. Trends Genet, 1999; **15**(9):371-7.
- 69. Chao LY, Huff V, Strong LC, Saunders GF. Mutation in the PAX6 gene in twenty patients with aniridia. Hum Mutat.2000; **15**(4):332-9.
- 70. Hanson I, Brown A, Heyningen VV. A new PAX6 mutation in familial aniridia. J Med Genet.1995; **32**(6): 488–489.
- 71. Schedl A, Ross A, Lee M, Engelkamp D, Rashbass P, van Heyningen V, Hastie ND. Influence of PAX6 gene dosage on development: overexpression causes severe eye abnormalities.Cell. 1996: **12**;86(1):71-82.
- 72. Chow RL, Altmann CR, Lang RA, Hemmati-Brivanlou A. Pax6 induces ectopic eyes in a vertebrate. Development.1999; **126**(19):4213-22.

- 73. Walther C, Gruss P. Pax-6, a murine paired box gene, is expressed in the developing CNS. Development.1991;**113**:1435–1449.
- 74. Ashery-Padan R, Marquardt T, Zhou X, Gruss P. Pax6 activity in the lens primordium is required for lens formation and for correct placement of a single retina in the eye. Genes Dev. 2000; **14**(21):2701-11.
- 75. Shaham O, Smith AN, Robinson ML, Taketo MM, Lang RA, Ashery-Padan R. Pax6 is essential for lens fiber cell differentiation. Development.2009; **136**(15):2567-78.
- 76. Wawersik S, Purcell P, Rauchman M, Dudley AT, Robertson EJ, Maas R. BMP7 acts in murine lens placode development. Dev. Biol.1999; **207**(1):176-88.
- 77. Faber SC, Dimanlig P, Makarenkova HP, Shirke S, Ko K, Lang RA. Fgf receptor signaling plays a role in lens induction. Development. 2001; **128**(22):4425-38.
- 78. Garcia CM, Huang J, Madakashira BP, Liu Y, Rajagopal R, Dattilo L, Robinson ML, Beebe DC. The function of FGF signaling in the lens placode. Dev Biol.2011; **351**(1):176-85.
- 79. Wu C. Heat shock transcription factors: Structure and regulation. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol.1995;**11**:441-69.
- 80. Zhang Y, Huang L, Zhang J, Moskophidis D, Mivechi NF. Targeted disruption of hsf1 leads to lack of thermotolerance and defines tissue-specific regulation for stress-inducible hsp molecular chaperones. J Cell Biochem.2002; **86**(2):376-93.
- 81. Pirkkala L, Nykänen P, Sistonen L. Roles of the heat shock transcription factors in regulation of the heat shock response and beyond. FASEB J. 2001; **15**(7):1118-31.
- 82. Nakai A. New aspects in the vertebrate heat shock factor system: Hsf3 and Hsf4. Cell Stress Chaperones. 1999; **4**(2):86-93.
- 83. Akerfelt M, Trouillet D, Mezger V, Sistonen L. Heat shock factors at a crossroad between stress and development. Ann N Y Acad Sci.2007; **1113**:15-27.
- 84. Morimoto RI. Regulation of the heat shock transcriptional response: Cross talk between family of heat shock factors, molecular chaperones, and negative regulators. Genes Dev.1998; **12**(24):3788-96.
- 85. Jedlicka P, Mortin MA, Wu C. Multiple functions of drosophila heat shock transcription factor in vivo. EMBO J. 1997; **16**(9):2452-62.
- 86. Christians E, Davis AA, Thomas SD, Benjamin IJ. Maternal effect of Hsf1 on reproductive success. Nature.2000; **407**(6805):693-4.
- 87. Fujimoto M, Izu H, Seki K, Fukuda K, Nishida T, Yamada S, et al. HSF4 is required for normal cell growth and differentiation during mouse lens development. EMBO J. 2004; **23**(21):4297-306.
- 88. Ke T, Wang QK, Ji B, Wang X, Liu P, Zhang X, Tang Z, Ren X, Liu M. Novel HSF4 mutation causes congenital total white cataract in a Chinese family. Am J Ophthalmol.2006; **142**(2):298-303.

- 89. Shi Y, Shi X, Jin Y, Miao A, Bu L, He J, Jiang H, Lu Y, Kong X, Hu L. Mutation screening of HSF4 in 150 age-related cataract patients. Mol Vis. 2008; **14**:1850-5.
- 90. Min JN, Zhang Y, Moskophidis D, Mivechi NF. Unique contribution of heat shock transcription factor 4 in ocular lens development and fiber cell differentiation. Genesis.2004; **40**(4):205-17.
- 91. Shi X, Cui B, Wang Z, Weng L, Xu Z, Ma J, Xu G, Kong X, Hu L. Removal of Hsf4 leads to cataract development in mice through down-regulation of gamma S-crystallin and Bfsp expression. BMC Mol Biol.2009; **10**:10.
- 92. Nakai A, Tanabe M, Kawazoe Y, Inazawa J, Morimoto RI, Nagata K. HSF4, a new member of the human heat shock factor family which lacks properties of a transcriptional activator. Mol Cell Biol. 1997; **17**(1):469-81.
- 93. Tanabe M, Sasai N, Nagata K, Liu XD, Liu PC, Thiele DJ, Nakai A. The mammalian HSF4 gene generates both an activator and a repressor of heat shock genes by alternative splicing. J Biol Chem. 1999; **274**(39):27845-56.
- 94. Stossel TP. On the crawling of animal cells. Science. 1993; **260**(5111):1086-94.
- 95. Quinlan RA, Sandilands A, Procter JE, Prescott AR, Hutcheson AM, Dahm R, Gribbon C, Wallace P, Carter JM. The eye lens cytoskeleton. Eye (Lond).1999; **13**:409-16.
- 96. Winsor B, Schiebel E. Review: an overview of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae microtubule and microfilament cytoskeleton. Yeast.1997; **13**(5):399-434.
- 97. Engel J, Fasold H, Hulla FW, Waechter F, Wegner A. The polymerization reaction of muscle actin. Mol Cell Biochem.1977; **18**(1):3-13.
- 98. Clark JI, Matsushima H, David LL, Clark JM. Lens cytoskeleton and transparency: a model. Eye (Lond). 1999; **13**:417-24.
- 99. Lee A, Fischer RS, Fowler VM. Stabilization and remodeling of the membrane skeleton during lens fiber cell differentiation and maturation. Dev Dyn.2000; **217**(3):257-70.
- 100. Zelenka PS. Regulation of cell adhesion and migration in lens development. Int J Dev Biol. 2004; **48**(8-9):857-65.
- 101. Ramaekers FC, Boomkens TR, Bloemendal H. Cytoskeletal and contractile structures in bovine lens cell differentiation. Exp Cell Res. 1981; **135**(2):454-61.
- 102. Ridley AJ. Rho GTPases and cell migration. J Cell Sci.2001; 114(Pt 15):2713-22.
- 103. Rao PV, Maddala R. The role of the lens actin cytoskeleton in fiber cell elongation and differentiation. Semin Cell Dev Biol.2006; **17**(6):698-711.
- 104. Hall A. Rho GTPases and the control of cell behaviour. Biochem Soc Trans. 2005; 33:891-5.
- 105. Whitehead IP, Campbell S, Rossman KL, Der CJ. Dbl family proteins. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1997; 1332(1):F1-23.

- 106. Lamarche N, Hall A. GAPs for rho-related GTPases. Trends Genet. 1994; 10(12):436-40.
- 107. Bollag G, McCormick F. Regulators and effectors of ras proteins. Annu Rev Cell Biol. 1991; 7:601-32.
- 108. Narumiya S, Yasuda S. Rho GTPases in animal cell mitosis. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 2006; 18(2):199-205.
- 109. Bokoch GM. Biology of the p21-activated kinases. Annu Rev Biochem. 2003; 72:743-81.
- 110. Daniels RH, Bokoch GM. p21-activated protein kinase: a crucial component of morphological signaling? Trends Biochem Sci. 1999; **24**(9):350-5.
- 111. Edwards DC, Sanders LC, Bokoch GM, Gill GN. Activation of LIM-kinase by Pak1 couples Rac/Cdc42 GTPase signalling to actin cytoskeletal dynamics. Nat Cell Biol.1999; **1**(5):253-9.
- 112. Kalluri R, Neilson EG. Epithelial-mesenchymal transition and its implications for fibrosis. J Clin Invest. 2003; **112**(12):1776-84.
- 113. Kalluri R, Weinberg RA. The basics of epithelial-mesenchymal transition. J Clin Invest. 2009; **119**(6):1420-8.
- 114. West-Mays J, Sheardown H. Posterior Capsule Opacification. Ocular Disease: Mechanism and Management.2010.277–82.
- 115. Kappelhof JP, Vrensen GF. The pathology of after-cataract. A minireview. Acta Ophthalmol Suppl. 1992; (205):13–24.
- Robertson JV, Nathu Z, Najjar A, Dwivedi D, Gauldie J, West-Mays JA. Adenoviral gene transfer of bioactive TGFbeta1 to the rodent eye as a novel model for anterior subcapsular cataract. Mol Vis. 2007; 13:457–69.
- 117. Wormstone IM, Wang L, Liu CS. Posterior capsule opacification. Exp Eye Res. 2009;88:257–69.
- 118. Awasthi N, Guo S, Wagner BJ. Posterior capsular opacification: a problem reduced but not yet eradicated. Arch Ophthalmol.2009; **127**:555–62.
- 119. Berthoud VM, Beyer EC. Oxidative stress, lens gap junctions, and cataracts. Antioxid Redox Signal. 2009; **11**(2):339-53.
- 120. Babizhayev MA, Costa EB. Lipid peroxide and reactive oxygen species generating systems of the crystalline lens. Biochim Biophys Acta. 1994; **1225**(3):326-37.
- 121. Dische Z, Zil H. Studies on the oxidation of cysteine to cystine in lens proteins during cataract formation. Am J Ophthalmol.1951; **34**:104-13.
- 122. Kleiman NJ, Spector A. DNA single strand breaks in human lens epithelial cells from patients with cataract. Curr Eye Res.1993; **12**(5):423-31.
- 123. Zigler JS Jr, Huang QL, Du XY. Oxidative modification of lens crystallins by H2O2 and chelated iron. Free Radic Biol Med.1989; **7**(5):499-505.

- 124. Cheng JZ, Sharma R, Yang Y, Singhal SS, Sharma A, Saini MK, Singh SV, Zimniak P, Awasthi S, Awasthi YC. Accelerated metabolism and exclusion of 4-hydroxynonenal through induction of RLIP76 and hGSTA5.8 is an early adaptive response of cells to heat and oxidative stress. Journal of Biological Chemistry.2001; **276**(44):41213-41233.
- 125. Singhal SS, Godley BF, Chandra A, Jin G, Pandya U, Saini MK, Awasthi S, Awasthi YC. Induction of 4hydroxynonenal metabolizing glutathione S-transferase, hGST 5.8 is an early adaptive response to oxidative stress in RPE cells. Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sc.1999; **40**:2652-2659.
- 126. Mirey G, Balakireva M, L'Hoste S, Rosse C, Voegeling S, Camonis J. A ral guanine exchange factor-ral pathway is conserved in drosophila melanogaster and sheds new light on the connectivity of the ral, ras, and rap pathways. Mol Cell Biol.2003; **23**(3):1112-24.
- 127. Sawamoto K, Yamada C, Kishida S, Hirota Y, Taguchi A, Kikuchi A, et al. Ectopic expression of constitutively activated ral GTPase inhibits cell shape changes during drosophila eye development. Oncogene.1999; **18**(11):1967-74.
- 128. Reneker LW, Chen Q, Bloch A, Xie L, Schuster G, Overbeek PA. Chick delta1-crystallin enhancer influences mouse alphaA-crystallin promoter activity in transgenic mice. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci.2004; **45**(11):4083-90.
- 129. Nagy A, Gertsenstein M, Vintersten K, Behringer R. PROTOCOL 1 Isolation of High-molecular-weight DNA from Mouse Tail Tips. In: Nagy A. Editor. Manipulating the Mouse Embryo–A LABORATORY MANUAL. New York: Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press. 2003; P 510-511, 522-523.
- 130. Rosen S, Skaletsky H. Primer3 on the WWW for general users and for biologist programmers. In Bioinformatics methods and protocols: methods in molecular biology. S. Misener and S.A. Krawetz, editors. Humana Press. Totowa, New Jersey, USA. 2000. 365–386.
- 131. Dennis G Jr, Sherman BT, Hosack DA, Yang J, Gao W, et al. DAVID: Database for Annotation, Visualization, and Integrated Discovery. Genome Biol. 2003; **4**:3.
- 132. Strömland K, Pinazo-Durán MD. Ophthalmic involvement in the fetal alcohol syndrome: clinical and animal model studies. Alcohol.2002; **37**(1):2-8.
- 133. Endo M, Antonyak MA, Cerione RA. Cdc42-mTOR signaling pathway controls Hes5 and Pax6 expression in retinoic acid-dependent neural differentiation. J Biol Chem.2009; **284**(8):5107-18.
- 134. Kallio M, Chang Y, Manuel M, Alastalo TP, Rallu M, Gitton Y, et al. Brain abnormalities, defective meiotic chromosome synapsis and female subfertility in HSF2 null mice. EMBO J.2002; **21**(11):2591-601.
- 135. Lovicu FJ, Overbeek PA. Overlapping effects of different members of the FGF family on lens fiber differentiation in transgenic mice. Development.1998; **125**(17):3365-77.
- 136. Mounier N, Arrigo AP. Actin cytoskeleton and small heat shock proteins: how do they interact? Cell Stress Chaperones.2002; **7**(2):167-76.
- 137. Zhou L, Zhang Z, Zheng Y, Zhu Y, Wei Z, Xu H, Tang Q, Kong X, Hu L. SKAP2, a novel target of HSF4b, associates with NCK2/F-actin at membrane ruffles and regulates actin reorganization in lens cell. J Cell Mol Med.2011; **15**(4):783-95.w.